

Complete spectrum of quantum integrable lattice models associated to $Y(gl_n)$ by separation of variables

Jean Michel Maillet 1* and Giuliano Niccoli 1†

1 Univ Lyon, Ens de Lyon, Univ Claude Bernard Lyon 1, CNRS, Laboratoire de Physique, UMR 5672, F-69342 Lyon, France

* maillet@ens-lyon.fr, † giuliano.niccoli@ens-lyon.fr

Abstract

We apply our new approach of quantum Separation of Variables (SoV) to the complete characterization of the transfer matrix spectrum of quantum integrable lattice models associated to $g l_n$ -invariant R-matrices in the fundamental representations. We consider lattices with N-sites and general quasi-periodic boundary conditions associated to an arbitrary twist matrix *K* having simple spectrum (but not necessarily diagonalizable). In our approach the SoV basis is constructed in an universal manner starting from the direct use of the conserved charges of the models, e.g. from the commuting family of transfer matrices. Using the integrable structure of the models, incarnated in the hierarchy of transfer matrices fusion relations, we prove that our SoV basis indeed separates the spectrum of the corresponding transfer matrices. Moreover, the combined use of the fusion rules, of the known analytic properties of the transfer matrices and of the SoV basis allows us to obtain the complete characterization of the transfer matrix spectrum and to prove its simplicity. Any transfer matrix eigenvalue is completely characterized as a solution of a so-called quantum spectral curve equation that we obtain as a difference functional equation of order n. Namely, any eigenvalue satisfies this equation and any solution of this equation having prescribed properties that we give leads to an eigenvalue. We construct the associated eigenvector, unique up to normalization, of the transfer matrices by computing its decomposition on the SoV basis that is of a factorized form written in terms of the powers of the corresponding eigenvalues. Finally, if the twist matrix *K* is diagonalizable with simple spectrum we prove that the transfer matrix is also diagonalizable with simple spectrum. In that case, we give a construction of the Baxter Q-operator and show that it satisfies a T-Q equation of order n, the quantum spectral curve equation, involving the hierarchy of the fused transfer matrices.

Copyright J. Maillet and G. Niccoli.
This work is licensed under the Creative Commons
Attribution 4.0 International License.
Published by the SciPost Foundation.

Received 21-11-2018 Accepted 04-06-2019 Published 21-06-2019



doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.6.6.071

Contents

1 Introduction 2

2 Transfer matrices for quasi-periodic $Y(gl_n)$ fundamental model

3 Complete transfer matrix spectrum in our SoV approach

7

5



	3.1	SoV covector basis for the quasi-periodic $Y(gl_n)$ fundamental model	7
	3.2	Transfer matrix spectrum characterization	8
4	Transfer matrix spectrum by quantum spectral curve		10
	4.1	The quantum spectral curve equation	10
	4.2	Reconstruction of the Q -operator and the Baxter T - Q equation	12
5	Alge	braic Bethe ansatz like rewriting of the spectrum	14
6	Con	clusion	16
Α	App	endix A	17
	A.1	Transfer matrix action on inner covectors of the SoV basis	17
	A.2	Transfer matrix action on not inner covectors of the SoV basis	19
		A.2.1 Interpolation expansions and fusion properties	19
		A.2.2 Generation of loops	21
	A.3	Proof of Theorem 3.1	24
В	Appendix B		27
	B.1	Some elementary properties of algebraic functions	27
	B.2	Proof of Theorem 4.1	29
References			36

1 Introduction

In this paper we continue our study of quantum integrable lattice models using the new approach to quantum separation of variables that we developed recently [1]. We use the framework of the quantum inverse scattering method [2–10]. In the present article we consider the class of quantum integrable lattice models associated to irreducible representations of the Yang-Baxter algebra obtained from tensor products of the fundamental representation corresponding to the $n^2 \times n^2$ rational gl_n -invariant R-matrices for any $n \geq 2$ [11–18]. The gl_n symmetry of these R-matrices implies that the monodromy matrix multiplied by an arbitrary $n \times n$ twist matrix K still satisfies the same Yang-Baxter algebra governed by the given R-matrix. Let us remark that for any choice of an invertible K-matrix, one gets a quantum integrable model associated in the homogeneous limit to the same bulk Hamiltonian as for K=1 but having different K-dependent quasi-periodic boundary conditions.

Integrable quantum models in this class have been analyzed in the literature and exact results on the spectrum have been obtained e.g. by the use of generalizations of the standard algebraic Bethe ansatz like nested Bethe ansatz [11, 14] and analytic Bethe ansatz [15–18], with important recent progress towards their dynamics [19–28]. Here, we investigate them in the framework of the quantum Separation of Variable (SoV) approach pioneered by Sklyanin [29–34] along our new method of constructing an SoV basis presented in [1]. The SoV approach has in general the clear advantage to give a simple proof of the completeness of the spectrum description as it has been demonstrated in several important examples, mainly associated to the 6-vertex and 8-vertex representations of the Yang-Baxter and Reflexion algebras, see e.g. [29–70], which in Bethe ansatz framework is not an easy task in general. The SoV approach has been also shown to work for several integrable quantum models for which the



Algebraic Bethe ansatz cannot be directly used¹, due in particular to the absence of a so-called reference state, see e.g. [29]. It also allows to get some universal and straightforward simultaneous characterization of the transfer matrix eigenvalues and associated eigenvectors.

Let us recall that in the Sklyanin's SoV approach², the first step is to identify a one parameter commuting family of operators, the so-called B-operator, which must be diagonalizable and with simple spectrum. Then, let Y_n be the operator zeroes of $B(\lambda)$. They form a set of commuting operators and their common eigenbasis can be labeled by their eigenvalues. Second, this B-operator family should have a "canonical conjugate" operator family, the socalled A-operator, also depending on a spectral parameter λ , which, thanks to the Yang-Baxter commutation relations, when carefully evaluated at $\lambda = Y_n$ acts as a shift operator over the spectrum of the Y_n . Third, the operator families $B(\lambda)$, $A(\lambda)$ and the transfer matrices of the model have to satisfy appropriate commutation relations implying that the operator families $A(\lambda)$ and the transfer matrices over the spectrum of the Y_n satisfy a quantum spectral curve equation associated to the monodromy matrix $M(\lambda)$ satisfying a Yang-Baxter or Reflexion algebra. The fused transfer matrices appear there as operator coefficients and play the role of the quantum spectral invariants of the monodromy matrix $M(\lambda)$. As shown by Sklyanin, see e.g. [33], they are defined as quantum deformations of the corresponding classical spectral invariants. When these three steps are realized, the Y_n are the so-called quantum separate variables for the transfer matrix spectral problem, the associated eigenbasis is the SoV basis and the separate relations are given by the quantum spectral curve equations that are finite difference equations over the spectrum of the separate variables.

Hence, this beautiful Sklyanin's picture for the construction of the SoV requires the identification of the operator families $B(\lambda)$ and $A(\lambda)$ and the proof that they satisfy all the outlined required properties. Sklyanin has proposed a way to identify these operator families³ for a large class of models associated to the representation of the 6-vertex Yang-Baxter algebra and has implemented the procedure for some important models. As already mentioned, using his identification or simple generalization of it (see for example the idea of pseudo-diagonalizability of the B-operator family [59,60]) it has been possible to widely implement the Sklyanin's SoV approach for integrable quantum model. Nevertheless, the Sklyanin's identification of the operator families $B(\lambda)$ and $A(\lambda)$ does not seem to be universal. In particular, for the higher rank cases, it appeared [1] that for the fundamental representation of the rational Yang-Baxter model associated to gl_3 it does not apply, as the proposed $A(\lambda)$ does not seem to act as a shift operator over the full B-spectrum.

Hence, until now, despite several important progress in their understanding [34,37,66,77,78], a systematic SoV description of higher rank quantum integrable models for a generic K-matrix has represented a longstanding open problem. Here, we solve it for the class of models associated to the fundamental representations of the Yangian $Y(gl_n)$ for general quasi-periodic boundary conditions associated to a matrix K having simple spectrum (but not necessarily diagonalizable). This is done by implementing our new construction of the Separation of Variables (SoV) basis according to the general lines described in [1] where it was already applied to the cases n = 2 and n = 3.

The key point is that our SoV construction allows us to overcome the above mentioned problem of the identification of the operator families $B(\lambda)$ and $A(\lambda)$ and the proof of their required properties, e.g. the characterization of the *B*-spectrum and the proof of its diagonalizability and simplicity. In the case in which the Sklyanin's SoV approach works our SoV construction can be made to coincide with the Sklyanin's one by choosing appropriately our

¹Note that, in the rank one case a modification of the original Algebraic Bethe Ansatz has been introduced to describe the XXZ and XXX quantum spin 1/2 chains with general integrable boundaries [72–76].

²At least for integrable quantum models associated to finite dimensional quantum spaces over finite lattices.

³On the basis of pure algebraic properties inferred by the Yang-Baxter commutation relations.



SoV-basis while our SoV construction applies to larger classes of models, as the higher rank cases that we are going to describe in this article.

In our approach [1] the SoV basis is constructed in an universal manner starting from the direct use of the conserved charges of the models, namely from the repeated action of the transfer matrices on a generic co-vector of the Hilbert space. The integrable structure of the model, incarnated in the transfer matrix fusion rules, are the basic tools used to prove the separation of the transfer matrix spectrum in our SoV basis. The complete characterization of the transfer matrix spectrum (eigenvalues and eigenvectors) is then obtained and its simplicity is proven. For any fixed eigenvalue the associated (unique up to normalization) eigenvector has coefficients in the SoV basis of factorized form written in terms of powers of the corresponding transfer matrix eigenvalues. The eigenvalues admit both a discrete and a functional equation characterization. Our SoV approach naturally leads to a characterization of the eigenvalues as the set of solutions to a system of N (number of sites of the lattice) equations of order nfor N unknowns. Then, in a second characterization, that we prove to be equivalent to the first one, they are obtained as the set of solutions of a functional equation which is an order nfinite difference functional equation. The coefficients of this quantum spectral curve equation are related to the quantum spectral invariant eigenvalues of the model, i.e. the eigenvalues of the fused transfer matrices. Finally, under the further condition that the twist matrix K is diagonalizable with simple spectrum, we prove that the transfer matrices are also diagonalizable with simple spectrum. It allows us in this case to define a single higher rank analog of the Baxter Q-operator [79–102] satisfying with the transfer matrices the same order n finite difference functional quantum spectral curve equation.

It is interesting here to make some further comments on the role played by the integrability in our SoV construction and on the subsequent characterization of the transfer matrix spectrum. We have recalled, in our previous paper [1], that the concept of independence of the charges, which is natural in classical integrability, is hard to define in the quantum case. Instead we have used there the requirement of w-simplicity (non-degeneracy) of the transfer matrix spectrum as an independence condition for generating the SoV basis. One has however to point out that from the w-simplicity of the spectrum of the commuting family of the transfer matrices it follows that we can always fix some value of the spectral parameter for which the corresponding transfer matrix, let us say $T(\lambda_0)$ is itself w-simple. Then, remarking that any operator commuting with a w-simple operator can be written as a polynomial of it of maximal degree d-1, with d the dimension of the Hilbert space [103, 104], one natural question that can emerge concerns the role of the other conserved charges and of the integrable structure. What we have shown in [1] is their role in the solution of the common spectral problem. Indeed, using only one w-simple operator $T(\lambda_0)$ we can in fact construct our basis according to formula (2.17) of our previous paper, so that the factorized characterization of the eigenvectors in terms of the eigenvalues of the Lemma 2.1 works. However this can be seen only as a pre-SoV characterization. Indeed, it leads to a characterization of the eigenvalues through a polynomial equation (given by the characteristic polynomial) of degree n^N (the dimension of the Hilbert space) for N sites. Instead, exploiting the full integrable structure of the model, in particular using the hierarchy of fused transfer matrices and their fusion relations, allows for the introduction of different type of spectrum characterization (discrete and functional) giving rise to equations of the quantum spectral curve of degree n.

Let us comment that the use of the fusion relations [12, 14] in the framework of the quantum inverse scattering method to investigate the transfer matrix spectrum has already found several applications in the literature of quantum integrable models. A first systematic use of them has been introduced by Reshetikhin in his analytic Bethe ansatz method [15–18], see also [105, 106]. There, these fusion relations are used to introduce an ansatz on the form of the transfer matrix eigenvalues which eventually leads to a nested system of Bethe equations



by the requirement of analyticity.

It is also interesting to remark that the connection with the fusion relations of the transfer matrices is evident already in the Sklyanin's SoV approach. This is intrinsically contained in the SoV as the condition of existence of transfer matrix eigenvectors [54–56] is just equivalent to the fusion relations of the transfer matrices computed in the spectrum of the separate variables and their shifted values. In [56] indeed it was explicitly stated, in the case of the 8-vertex model, that these fusion relations together with the known analyticity properties of the transfer matrix can be used to characterize the transfer matrix eigenvalues (as solutions to a system of quadratic equations of N equations in N unknowns). However, it was pointed out there that such a purely functional approach does not allow to identify the solutions to the system of equations which correspond to true eigenvalues. This is the case for the purely functional methods which do not allow for the construction of eigenvectors. Such a problem is indeed solved by our construction of the SoV basis in [1]. Indeed, our SoV basis with the combined use of transfer matrix fusion relations and their known analytic properties allows to identify the eigenvalues as the solutions to the system for which a unique (up to normalization) corresponding eigenvector can be constructed.

Finally, let us mention that while this work was already completed, an interesting paper [107] appeared, using the ideas of [1], also dealing with quantum integrable models associated to gl_n -invariant R-matrices. In this article, the conjecture discussed in [1] (and proven there for the gl_2 case) that our SoV basis can be constructed in such a way that it is an eigenbasis for the Sklyanin B-operator is argued for the gl_n case. Let us comment however that the strategy we use in the present article (and also in [1]) to completely characterize the transfer matrix spectrum does not use the properties of the Sklyanin B-operator. Rather, as will be shown in the following, we use directly the properties of our SoV basis constructed from repeated actions of transfer matrices on a generic co-vector of the Hilbert space. From there, we will show that the structure constants of the commutative and associative Bethe algebra of conserved charges generated by the transfer matrices can be completely determined from the transfer matrix fusion relations and their asymptotic behavior properties (see eq.(3.20)). It leads in a direct way to the complete characterization of the spectrum of these transfer matrices (eigenvalues and corresponding eigenvectors). Notice that for Gaudin gl_n models the interest of such a Bethe algebra was pointed out in [108]. Let us finally remark that it would be quite interesting to investigate the possible role of these structure constants in the approach of [109] to quantum integrable models.

This article is organized as follows. In section 2 we fix the basic definitions and the essential fusion and asymptotic behavior properties of the transfer matrices that we need for our purposes. In section 3 we completely characterize the spectrum of the transfer matrix for gl_n models in the fundamental representations in terms of a discrete set of equations. In section 4 we prove that this characterization is equivalent to a functional quantum spectral curve equation. Further, in the case where the twist matrix is diagonalizable with simple spectrum we give a reconstruction of the Baxter Q-operator satisfying the corresponding T-Q equation together with the fused transfer matrices. Finally in section 5 we give an Algebraic Bethe ansatz like rewriting of the transfer matrix complete spectrum. Important properties of the transfer matrices commutative algebra used in section 3 are proven in Appendix A. Similarly, technical proofs needed in section 4 are gathered in Appendix B.



2 Transfer matrices for quasi-periodic $Y(gl_n)$ fundamental model

Here and in the following we denote by N the number of lattice sites of the model. Using the same notations as in [1], let us consider the Yangian gl_n R-matrix

$$R_{a,b}(\lambda_a - \lambda_b) = (\lambda_a - \lambda_b)I_{a,b} + \eta \mathbb{P}_{a,b} \in \text{End}(V_a \otimes V_b), \text{ with } V_a = \mathbb{C}^n, V_b = \mathbb{C}^n, n \in \mathbb{N}^*, (2.1)$$

where $\mathbb{P}_{a,b}$ is the permutation operator on the tensor product $V_a \otimes V_b$ and η is an arbitrary complex number. It is solution of the Yang-Baxter equation written in End($V_a \otimes V_b \otimes V_c$):

$$R_{a,b}(\lambda_a - \lambda_b)R_{a,c}(\lambda_a - \lambda_c)R_{b,c}(\lambda_b - \lambda_c) = R_{b,c}(\lambda_b - \lambda_c)R_{a,c}(\lambda_a - \lambda_c)R_{a,b}(\lambda_a - \lambda_b), \quad (2.2)$$

and any matrix $K \in \text{End}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ satisfies:

$$R_{a,b}(\lambda_a, \lambda_b) K_a K_b = K_b K_a R_{a,b}(\lambda_a, \lambda_b) \in \text{End}(V_a \in V_b \otimes V_c), \tag{2.3}$$

i.e. it realizes the gl_n invariance of the considered R-matrix. Then we can define the general (twisted) monodromy matrix,

$$M_a^{(K)}(\lambda) \equiv K_a R_{a,N}(\lambda_a - \xi_N) \cdots R_{a,1}(\lambda_a - \xi_1), \tag{2.4}$$

which satisfies the Yang-Baxter algebra,

$$R_{a,b}(\lambda_a - \lambda_b) M_a^{(K)}(\lambda_a) M_b^{(K)}(\lambda_b) = M_b^{(K)}(\lambda_b) M_a^{(K)}(\lambda_b) R_{a,b}(\lambda_a - \lambda_b), \tag{2.5}$$

in End($V_a \otimes V_b \otimes \mathcal{H}$), with $\mathcal{H} \equiv \bigotimes_{l=1}^N V_l$ and its dimension $d=n^N$. Hence it defines a representation of the Yang-Baxter algebra associated to this *R*-matrix and the following one parameter family of commuting transfer matrices:

$$T^{(K)}(\lambda) \equiv \operatorname{tr}_{V_a} M_a^{(K)}(\lambda). \tag{2.6}$$

In the above formulae, and in all this article, the complex parameters $\{\xi_1, ..., \xi_N\}$ are called *inhomogeneity parameters*, and we will assume in the following that they are in generic positions such that the above Yang-Baxter algebra representation is irreducible.

Let us define the following antisymmetric projectors:

$$P_{1,\dots,m}^{-} = \frac{\sum_{\pi \in S_m} (-1)^{\sigma_{\pi}} P_{\pi}}{m!},$$
(2.7)

where:

$$P_{\pi}(\nu_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes \nu_m) = \nu_{\pi(1)} \otimes \cdots \otimes \nu_{\pi(m)}, \tag{2.8}$$

with $P_1^- = I$. Then the following proposition holds:

Proposition 2.1 ([12, 13, 105]). *The fused transfer matrices (quantum spectral invariants):*

$$T_m^{(K)}(\lambda) \equiv \operatorname{tr}_{1,...,m} \left[P_{1,...,m}^{-} M_1^{(K)}(\lambda) M_2^{(K)}(\lambda - \eta) \cdots M_m^{(K)}(\lambda - (m-1)\eta) \right], \forall m \in \{1,...,n\}$$
 (2.9)

generate n one parameter families of commuting operators:

$$\left[T_{l}^{(K)}(\lambda), T_{m}^{(K)}(\mu)\right] = 0, \quad \forall l, m \in \{1, ..., n\}.$$
 (2.10)

The last quantum spectral invariant, the so-called quantum determinant:

$$q - \det M^{(K)}(\lambda) \equiv \operatorname{tr}_{1,\dots,n} \left[P_{1,\dots,n}^{-} M_1^{(K)}(\lambda) M_2^{(K)}(\lambda - \eta) \cdots M_n^{(K)}(\lambda - (n-1)\eta) \right],$$

is moreover a central element of the algebra:

$$[q - \det M^{(K)}(\lambda), M_q^{(K)}(\mu)] = 0.$$
 (2.11)



Moreover, the quantum spectral invariants satisfy the following properties:

Proposition 2.2. The fused transfer matrices have the following polynomial form:

a) $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$ has degree mN in λ and central asymptotic behavior given by:

$$T_m^{(K,\infty)} \equiv \lim_{\lambda \to \infty} \lambda^{-mN} T_m^{(K)}(\lambda) = \operatorname{tr}_{1,...,m} \left[P_{1,...,m}^- K_1 K_2 \cdots K_m \right], \quad \forall m \in \{1,...,n-1\},$$
 (2.12)

b) the quantum determinant reads:

$$q - \det M^{(K)}(\lambda) = T_n^{(K)}(\lambda) = \det K \prod_{b=1}^{N} \left[(\lambda - \xi_b + \eta) \prod_{m=1}^{n-1} (\lambda - \xi_b - m\eta) \right]. \tag{2.13}$$

The next fusion identities hold:

$$T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a)T_m^{(K)}(\xi_a-\eta)=T_{m+1}^{(K)}(\xi_a), \ \forall m\in\{1,...,n-1\}, \eqno(2.14)$$

together with the following central zeroes structure:

$$T_m^{(K)}(\xi_a + r\eta) = 0, \ \forall r \in \{1, ..., m-1\}.$$
 (2.15)

Proof. The general fusion identities [12, 13, 105] reduce to the above ones if computed in the inhomogeneities and their shifted values and moreover they imply the central zeroes structure stated in the proposition.

Let us introduce the functions

$$g_{a,\mathbf{h}}^{(m)}(\lambda) = \prod_{b \neq a,b=1}^{N} \frac{\lambda - \xi_b^{(h_b)}}{\xi_a^{(h_a)} - \xi_b^{(h_b)}} \prod_{b=1}^{N} \prod_{r=1}^{m-1} \frac{1}{\xi_a^{(h_a)} - \xi_b^{(-r)}}, \quad \xi_b^{(h)} = \xi_b - h\eta, \tag{2.16}$$

and

$$T_{m,\mathbf{h}}^{(K,\infty)}(\lambda) = T_m^{(K,\infty)} \prod_{b=1}^N \left(\lambda - \xi_b^{(h_n)}\right),$$
 (2.17)

then the following corollary holds:

Corollary 2.1. The transfer matrix $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ allows to completely characterize all the higher transfer matrices $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$ by the fusion equations and central zeros structure in terms of the following interpolation formulae:

$$T_{m+1}^{(K)}(\lambda) = \prod_{b=1}^{N} \prod_{r=1}^{m} (\lambda - \xi_b - r\eta) \left[T_{m+1,\mathbf{h}=\mathbf{0}}^{(K,\infty)}(\lambda) + \sum_{a=1}^{N} g_{a,\mathbf{h}=\mathbf{0}}^{(m+1)}(\lambda) T_m^{(K)}(\xi_a - \eta) T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a) \right], (2.18)$$

where we have denoted by $\mathbf{h} = \mathbf{0}$ the special set of values of \mathbf{h} where for all k, $h_k = 0$.

Proof. The known central zeroes and asymptotic behavior imply the above interpolation formula once we use the fusion equations to write $T_m^{(K)}(\xi_a)$.



3 Complete transfer matrix spectrum in our SoV approach

3.1 SoV covector basis for the quasi-periodic $Y(gl_n)$ fundamental model

The fundamental Proposition 2.4 proven in [1] for the construction of the SoV covector basis applies to the fundamental representation of the gl_n rational Yang-Baxter algebra, i.e. the Yangian gl_n . Let us introduce the following notations

$$K = W_K K_J W_K^{-1}, (3.1)$$

with K_J the Jordan form of K with the following block form:

$$K_{J} = \begin{pmatrix} K_{J}^{(1)} & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & K_{J}^{(2)} & \ddots & 0 \\ 0 & \ddots & \ddots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \cdots & K_{J}^{(M)} \end{pmatrix}, \tag{3.2}$$

where any $K_J^{(a)}$ is a $d_a \times d_a$ Jordan block, let us say upper triangular, with eigenvalue k_a , where $\sum_{a=1}^M d_a = n$. Then Proposition 2.4 of [1] reads:

Proposition 3.1 ([1]). Let K be a $n \times n$ w-simple matrix, i.e. a matrix with non-degenerate spectrum, then

$$\langle h_1, ..., h_N | \equiv \langle S | \prod_{n=1}^N (T_1^{(K)}(\xi_n))^{h_n} \text{ for any } \{h_1, ..., h_N\} \in \{0, ..., n-1\}^{\otimes N},$$
 (3.3)

form a covector basis of $\mathcal{H} = \bigotimes_{a=1}^N V_a$, with $V_a \simeq \mathbb{C}^n$, for almost any choice of $\langle S |$ and of the inhomogeneities satisfying the irreducibility condition. In particular, the state $\langle S |$ can take the next tensor product form:

$$\langle S| = \bigotimes_{a=1}^{N} \langle S, a | \Gamma_W^{-1}, \quad \Gamma_W = \bigotimes_{a=1}^{N} W_{K,a}, \tag{3.4}$$

where:

$$\langle S, a | W_{K,a}^{-1} = (w_1^{(1)}, ..., w_{d_1}^{(1)}, w_1^{(2)}, ..., w_{d_2}^{(2)}, ..., w_1^{(M)}, ..., w_{d_M}^{(M)}) \in V_a,$$

$$(3.5)$$

as soon as we take:

$$\prod_{i=1}^{M} w_1^{(j)} \neq 0. \tag{3.6}$$

3.2 Transfer matrix spectrum characterization

Let us define the following n-1 polynomials in λ and functions of a $n \times n$ matrix K and of a point $\{x_1,...,x_N\} \in \mathbb{C}^N$:

$$t_1^{(K,\{x\})}(\lambda) = \operatorname{tr} K \prod_{a=1}^N (\lambda - \xi_a) + \sum_{a=1}^N g_{a,\mathbf{h}=\mathbf{0}}^{(1)}(\lambda) x_a, \tag{3.7}$$

and from it:

$$t_{m+1}^{(K,\{x\})}(\lambda) = \prod_{b=1}^{N} \prod_{r=1}^{m} (\lambda - \xi_b - r\eta) \left[T_{m+1,\mathbf{h}=\mathbf{0}}^{(K,\infty)}(\lambda) + \sum_{a=1}^{N} g_{a,\mathbf{h}=\mathbf{0}}^{(m+1)}(\lambda) x_a t_m^{(K,\{x\})}(\xi_a - \eta) \right], \quad (3.8)$$

for any $m \in \{1, ..., n-2\}$. Then, the following characterization of the transfer matrix spectrum holds:



Theorem 3.1. Let us assume that the same conditions implying that (3.3) is a covector basis are satisfied, then we have the following characterization of the spectrum of $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$:

$$\Sigma_{T^{(K)}} = \left\{ t_1(\lambda) : t_1(\lambda) = t_1^{(K,\{x\})}(\lambda), \ \forall \{x_1, ..., x_N\} \in \Sigma_T \right\}, \tag{3.9}$$

 Σ_T being the set of solutions to the following system of N equations of order n:

$$x_a t_{n-1}^{(K,\{x\})}(\xi_a - \eta) = q - \det M^{(K)}(\xi_a), \tag{3.10}$$

in N unknown $\{x_1, ..., x_N\}$. Furthermore, the spectrum of $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ is non-degenerate and for any $t_1(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{T^{(K)}}$ the associated unique eigenvector $|t\rangle$ has the following wave-function in the left SoV basis, up-to an overall normalization:

$$t_{1,\mathbf{h}} \equiv \langle h_1, ..., h_N | t \rangle = \prod_{a=1}^{N} t_1^{h_a}(\xi_a).$$
 (3.11)

Finally, if the $n \times n$ twist matrix K has simple spectrum and it is diagonalizable then $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ is diagonalizable and with simple spectrum, for almost any choice of the inhomogeneity parameters.

Proof. The system of N equations of order n in the N unknown $\{x_1, ..., x_N\}$ coincides with the rewriting of the transfer matrix fusion equations:

$$t_1(\xi_a)t_{n-1}(\xi_a - \eta) = q - \det M^{(K)}(\xi_a), \ \forall a \in \{1, ..., N\},$$
(3.12)

for the eigenvalues of the transfer matrices $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ and $T_{n-1}^{(K)}(\lambda)$. Moreover the recursion relations (3.8) just follow from the corresponding recursion relations for the fused transfer matrices in (2.18). So any eigenvalue of the transfer matrix has to satisfy this system of equations and the associated eigenvector $|t\rangle$ has the given characterization in the covector SoV basis.

The reverse statement has to be proven now. That is we have to prove that any polynomial $t_1(\lambda)$, of the above given form, which is solution of this system is an eigenvalue of the transfer matrix. We prove this showing that the vector $|t\rangle$ characterized by (3.11) is a transfer matrix eigenvector, i.e. that for any $\langle h_1, ..., h_N |$ it holds:

$$\langle h_1, ..., h_N | T_1^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle = t_1(\lambda) \langle h_1, ..., h_N | t \rangle, \ \forall \{h_1, ..., h_N\} \in \{0, ..., n-1\}^{\otimes N}.$$
 (3.13)

This proof being quite lengthy, the main technical part of it is presented in the Appendix A. Let us just here give the main steps. The first remark is that the common spectrum of the transfer matrices evaluated in the ξ_i being simple, any operator commuting with the transfer matrix can be obtained as a polynomial of maximal degree n^N-1 (with n^N the dimension of the Hilbert space) in the transfer matrix itself, see e.g., [103, 104]. It means that the vector space \mathbf{B}_T (the so-called Bethe algebra) spanned by the operators commuting with the transfer matrices $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$ evaluated at an arbitrary spectral parameter λ is of maximal dimension n^N . Now, let us denote by $T_{\mathbf{h}}^{(K)}$, with $\mathbf{h}=(h_1,...,h_N)$ for any $\{h_1,...,h_N\}\in\{0,...,n-1\}^{\otimes N}$ the following products:

$$T_{\mathbf{h}}^{(K)} \equiv \prod_{n=1}^{N} (T_1^{(K)}(\xi_n))^{h_n}.$$
 (3.14)

The fact that (3.3) defines a basis of our Hilbert space immediately implies that the system of operators given in (3.14) forms a free family of n^N operators. Moreover any of these operators obviously commutes with the transfer matrix. Hence, the system of operators given in (3.14) forms a basis of the vector space \mathbf{B}_T of operators commuting with the transfer matrix evaluated



at arbitrary values of the spectral parameter. As already noted above, to obtain the proof that the polynomial $t_1(\lambda)$ is an eigenvalue, we need to consider the action of $T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a)$, for $a=1,\ldots,N$ on an arbitrary vector $\langle h_1,\ldots,h_N|$ of our SoV basis and to give its decomposition again on this basis. Then, the vector $|t\rangle$ being completely defined by its components on the SoV basis we can compute the necessary objects entering (3.13). Obviously, this amounts to be able to write the product $T_{\mathbf{h}}^{(K)} \cdot T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a)$ for any given \mathbf{h} as a linear combination of $T_{\mathbf{h}'}^{(K)}$ with $\{h'_1,\ldots,h'_N\} \in \{0,\ldots,n-1\}^{\otimes N}$. However, since $T_{\mathbf{h}}^{(K)} \cdot T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a)$ is an operator commuting with any transfer matrix, it belongs to the vector space \mathbf{B}_T , and can be decomposed linearly on the basis given by the set (3.14). Namely, there exist sets of complex numbers $C_{\mathbf{h}\mathbf{h}'}^{(a)}$ depending on the two sets of parameters \mathbf{h} and \mathbf{h}' and on the index (a) such that:

$$T_{\mathbf{h}}^{(K)} \cdot T_{1}^{(K)}(\xi_{a}) = \sum_{\mathbf{h}'} C_{\mathbf{h}\mathbf{h}'}^{(a)} T_{\mathbf{h}'}^{(K)}.$$
 (3.15)

Then, using the interpolation formula for $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$, there exist sets of polynomials $C_{hh'}(\lambda)$ such that,

$$T_{\mathbf{h}}^{(K)} \cdot T_{1}^{(K)}(\lambda) = \sum_{\mathbf{h}'} C_{\mathbf{h}\mathbf{h}'}(\lambda) T_{\mathbf{h}'}^{(K)}.$$
 (3.16)

Moreover, the results of Appendix A show that the set of complex numbers $C_{\mathbf{h}\mathbf{h}'}^{(a)}$ and hence of polynomials $C_{\mathbf{h}\mathbf{h}'}(\lambda)$ are completely determined by the hierarchy of fusion relations for the transfer matrices supplemented by their asymptotic behavior. Consequently, the above relation is also satisfied by the quantities $t_1(\xi_a)$, namely we have,

$$t_{1,\mathbf{h}} \cdot t_1(\xi_a) = \sum_{\mathbf{h}'} C_{\mathbf{h}\mathbf{h}'}^{(a)} t_{1,\mathbf{h}'}, \tag{3.17}$$

and,

$$t_{1,\mathbf{h}} \cdot t_1(\lambda) = \sum_{\mathbf{h}'} C_{\mathbf{h}\mathbf{h}'}(\lambda) \ t_{1,\mathbf{h}'}.$$
 (3.18)

Hence we get for any choice of the co-vector $\langle h_1, ..., h_N |$,

$$\langle h_1, ..., h_N | T_1^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle = \langle S | T_{\mathbf{h}}^{(K)} \cdot T_1^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle$$

$$= \langle S | \sum_{\mathbf{h}'} C_{\mathbf{h}\mathbf{h}'}(\lambda) T_{\mathbf{h}'}^{(K)} | t \rangle$$

$$= \sum_{\mathbf{h}'} C_{\mathbf{h}\mathbf{h}'}(\lambda) t_{1,\mathbf{h}'} = t_{1,\mathbf{h}} \cdot t_1(\lambda)$$

$$= t_1(\lambda) \langle h_1, ..., h_N | t \rangle.$$
(3.19)

This relation being true on the SoV basis, it proves that $|t\rangle$ is an eigenvector of the transfer matrix $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ with eigenvalue $t_1(\lambda)$.

The final statement of the theorem about simplicity and diagonalizability of the transfer matrix has been already shown in Proposition 2.5 of $\lceil 1 \rceil$.

Let us further remark that the above results have an interesting consequence. Indeed, using recursively the algebraic relation (3.15), one can obtain the following algebraic structure of the space \mathbf{B}_T :

$$T_{\mathbf{h}}^{(K)} \cdot T_{\mathbf{h}'}^{(K)} = \sum_{\mathbf{h}''} C_{\mathbf{h}\mathbf{h}'}^{\mathbf{h}''} T_{\mathbf{h}''}^{(K)},$$
 (3.20)

for a set of complex numbers coefficients $C_{hh'}^{h'}$ that are completely determined (and computable) from the fusion relations satisfied by the transfer matrices. These coefficients are the structure constants of the associative and commutative algebra \mathbf{B}_T .



4 Transfer matrix spectrum by quantum spectral curve

4.1 The quantum spectral curve equation

The transfer matrix spectrum in our SoV basis is equivalent to the quantum spectral curve functional reformulation as stated in the next theorem.

Theorem 4.1. Let the $n \times n$ matrix K be nondegenerate with at least one nonzero eigenvalue. Then an entire function $t_1(\lambda)$ is a $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ transfer matrix eigenvalue iff there exists a unique polynomial:

$$\varphi_t(\lambda) = \prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{M}} (\lambda - \lambda_a) \text{ with } \mathsf{M} \le N \text{ and } \lambda_a \ne \xi_b \ \forall (a,b) \in \{1,...,\mathsf{M}\} \times \{1,...,N\}, \tag{4.1}$$

such that $t_1(\lambda)$,

$$t_{m+1}(\lambda) = \prod_{b=1}^{N} \prod_{r=1}^{m} (\lambda - \xi_b - r\eta) \left[T_{m+1, \mathbf{h} = \mathbf{0}}^{(K, \infty)}(\lambda) + \sum_{a=1}^{N} g_{a, \mathbf{h} = \mathbf{0}}^{(m+1)}(\lambda) t_1(\xi_a) t_m(\xi_a - \eta) \right], \quad (4.2)$$

for any $m \in \{1,...,n-2\}$, and $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ are solutions of the following quantum spectral curve functional equation:

$$\sum_{b=0}^{n} \alpha_b(\lambda) \varphi_t(\lambda - b\eta) t_{n-b}(\lambda - b\eta) = 0, \tag{4.3}$$

where we have defined

$$t_0(\lambda) \equiv 1, \ t_n(\lambda) \equiv \det_q M^{(K)}(\lambda), \ \alpha_0(\lambda) \equiv -1,$$
 (4.4)

and

$$\alpha_1(\lambda) = \bar{\alpha} a(\lambda), \quad a(\lambda) = \prod_{a=1}^{N} (\lambda + \eta - \xi_a),$$
 (4.5)

$$\alpha_{1+j}(\lambda) = (-1)^j \prod_{h=0}^j \alpha_1(\lambda - h\eta), \quad \forall j \in \{1, ..., n-1\},$$
 (4.6)

and $\bar{\alpha}$ is solution of the characteristic equation:

$$\sum_{b=0}^{n} (-1)^{b+1} \bar{\alpha}^b T_{n-b}^{(K,\infty)} = 0, \tag{4.7}$$

i.e. $\bar{\alpha}$ is an eigenvalue of the matrix K. Moreover, up to a normalization the common transfer matrix eigenvector $|t\rangle$ admits the following separate representation:

$$\langle h_1, ..., h_N | t \rangle = \prod_{a=1}^{N} \alpha_1^{h_a}(\xi_a) \varphi_t^{h_a}(\xi_a - \eta) \varphi_t^{n-1-h_a}(\xi_a). \tag{4.8}$$

Proof. Let the entire function $t_1(\lambda)$ satisfies with the polynomial $t_m(\lambda)$ and $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ the functional equation then it is a degree N polynomial in λ with leading coefficient $t_{1,N}$ solution of the equation:

$$\bar{\alpha}^n - \bar{\alpha}^{n-1} t_{1,N} + \sum_{b=0}^{n-2} (-1)^{b+1} \bar{\alpha}^b T_{n-b}^{(K,\infty)} = 0,$$
 (4.9)



which being $\bar{\alpha}$ an eigenvalue of K implies:

$$t_{1,N} = \operatorname{tr} K. \tag{4.10}$$

Now for $\lambda = \xi_a$ it holds:

$$\alpha_{1+j}(\xi_a) = 0$$
, for $1 \le j \le n-1$, $\alpha_1(\xi_a) \ne 0$, $\det_a M^{(K)}(\xi_a) \ne 0$, (4.11)

and the functional equation reduces to:

$$\frac{\alpha_1(\xi_a)\varphi_t(\xi_a-\eta)}{\varphi_t(\xi_a)} = \frac{\det_q M^{(K)}(\xi_a)}{t_{n-1}(\xi_a-\eta)}.$$
(4.12)

While, for any fixed *s* such that $1 \le s \le n-1$, for $\lambda = \xi_a + s\eta$ it holds:

$$\alpha_{r \ge s+2}(\xi_a + s\eta) = 0, \ t_{n-b}(\xi_a + (s-b)\eta) = 0, \text{ for any } 0 \le b \le s-1$$
 (4.13)

$$\alpha_{r < s+1}(\xi_a + s\eta) \neq 0, \tag{4.14}$$

so that the functional equation reduces to:

$$\frac{\alpha_{s+1}(\xi_a + s\eta)\varphi_t(\xi_a - \eta)}{\alpha_s(\xi_a + s\eta)\varphi_t(\xi_a)} = \frac{t_{n-s}(\xi_a)}{t_{n-s-1}(\xi_a - \eta)}.$$
(4.15)

Now from the identities:

$$\frac{\alpha_{s+1}(\xi_a + s\eta)}{\alpha_s(\xi_a + s\eta)} = \alpha_1(\xi_a) \text{ for any } 1 \le s \le n - 1,$$
(4.16)

the previous identities imply that the following equations are satisfied:

$$t_{m+1}(\xi_a) = t_m(\xi_a - \eta)t_1(\xi_a), \ \forall m \in \{1, ..., n-1\}, a \in \{1, ..., N\},$$

$$(4.17)$$

so that by our previous theorem we have that $t_m(\lambda)$ are eigenvalues of the transfer matrices $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$, associated to the same eigenvector $|t\rangle$.

We derive now the reverse statement. That is, let $t_1(\lambda)$ be eigenvalue of the transfer matrix $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ then we show that there exists a polynomial $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ satisfying with the $t_m(\lambda)$ the functional equation. The polynomial $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ is here characterized by imposing the next set of conditions:

$$\frac{\varphi_t(\xi_a - \eta)}{\varphi_t(\xi_a)} = \frac{t_1(\xi_a)}{\alpha_1(\xi_a)}.$$
(4.18)

The fact that this characterizes uniquely a polynomial of the form (4.1) is an essential point in the derivation of the functional equation starting from the SoV characterization of the spectrum and we have detailed it in Appendix B. Here, we prove that this characterization of $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ implies the validity of the functional equation. The l.h.s. of the functional equation is a polynomial in λ of maximal degree (n+1)N so to show that it is identically zero we have to prove it in (n+1)N distinct points, being zero the leading coefficient by the choice of $\bar{\alpha}$ to be an eigenvalue of K. We use the following (n+1)N points $\xi_a + k_a \eta$, for any $a \in \{1, ..., N\}$ and $k_a \in \{-1, 0, ..., n-1\}$. Indeed, for $\lambda = \xi_a - \eta$ it holds:

$$\alpha_r(\xi_a - \eta) = 0 \text{ for any } 1 \le r \le n, \text{ as well as } \det M^{(K)}(\xi_a - \eta) = 0, \tag{4.19}$$

from which the functional equation is satisfied for any $a \in \{1,...,N\}$ and in the remaining nN points the functional equation reduces to the nN equations (4.12)-(4.15). Now, being the fusion equations satisfied by the transfer matrix eigenvalues, these equations are all equivalent to the discrete characterization (4.18) implying our statement.



Finally, we show that the SoV characterization of the transfer matrix eigenvectors is equivalent to that presented in this theorem, up to an overall normalization. Indeed, multiplying the eigenvector $|t\rangle$ by the non-zero product of the $\varphi_t^{n-1}(\xi_a)$ over all the $a \in \{1,...,N\}$ it holds:

$$\prod_{a=1}^{N} \varphi_{t}^{n-1}(\xi_{a}) \prod_{a=1}^{N} t_{1}^{h_{a}}(\xi_{a}) \stackrel{\text{(4.18)}}{=} \prod_{a=1}^{N} \alpha_{1}^{h_{a}}(\xi_{a}) \varphi_{t}^{h_{a}}(\xi_{a} - \eta) \varphi_{t}^{n-1-h_{a}}(\xi_{a}). \tag{4.20}$$

4.2 Reconstruction of the *Q*-operator and the Baxter *T*-*Q* equation

The previous characterization of the transfer matrix spectrum indeed allows to reconstruct the *Q*-operator in terms of the elements of the monodromy matrix and more precisely in terms of the fundamental transfer matrix, as it is stated in the following:

Corollary 4.1. Let us assume that K is a $n \times n$ diagonalizable matrix with simple spectrum and let us denote with k_j the corresponding eigenvalues. Let us take⁴ $\xi_{N+1} \neq \xi_{i \leq N}$ and let exist an $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$ such that $k_i \neq 0$, then, for almost any values of $\{\xi_{i \leq N}\}$ and of $\{k_{j \leq n}\}$, a Q-operator is given by the following polynomial family of commuting operators of maximal degree N:

$$Q_{i}(\lambda) = \frac{\det_{N} \left[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(T_{i}^{(K)})} + \Delta_{\xi_{N+1}}(\lambda) \right]}{\det_{N} \left[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(T_{i}^{(K)})} \right]} \prod_{c=1}^{N} \frac{\lambda - \xi_{c}}{\xi_{N+1} - \xi_{c}}, \tag{4.21}$$

where we have defined:

$$\left[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(T_1^{(K)})}\right]_{rs} = -\delta_{rs} \frac{T_1^{(K)}(\xi_r)}{\mathsf{k}_i a(\xi_r)} + \prod_{\substack{c=1\\c\neq s}}^{N+1} \frac{\xi_r - \xi_c - \eta}{\xi_s - \xi_c} \qquad \forall r, s \in \{1, \dots, N\}, \tag{4.22}$$

and the central matrix of rank one:

$$[\Delta_{\xi_{N+1}}(\lambda)]_{ab} = \frac{\lambda - \xi_{N+1}}{\xi_b - \lambda} \frac{\prod_{c=1}^{N} (\xi_c - \xi_a + \eta)}{\prod_{c=1, c \neq b}^{N+1} (\xi_c - \xi_b)} \qquad \forall a, b \in \{1, \dots, N\}.$$
 (4.23)

Indeed, it satisfies with the transfer matrices the quantum spectral curve at operator level:

$$\sum_{b=0}^{n} \alpha_b^{(i)}(\lambda) Q_i(\lambda - b\eta) T_{n-b}^{(K)}(\lambda - b\eta) = 0, \tag{4.24}$$

where we have defined $T_0^{(K)}(\lambda) \equiv 1$ and the $\alpha_b^{(i)}(\lambda)$ are the polynomial coefficients defined in the previous theorem once we fix $\bar{\alpha} \equiv k_i$, moreover $Q_i(\xi_a)$ are invertible operators for any $a \in \{1, ..., N\}$.

Proof. This result is a direct consequence of the SoV characterization of the spectrum and of the proof of the previous theorem. As shown in Appendix B, for any $t_1(\lambda)$ eigenvalue of the transfer matrix $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ we can associate the polynomial $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ of the form (4.1) solution of the quantum spectral curve equation with the transfer matrix eigenvalues. In that proof, we have shown that, up to an irrelevant overall nonzero normalization, $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ admits the following representation:

$$\varphi_t^{(i)}(\lambda) = \frac{\det_N \left[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t_1)} + \Delta_{\xi_{N+1}}(\lambda) \right]}{\det_N \left[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t_1)} \right]} \prod_{c=1}^N \frac{\lambda - \xi_c}{\xi_{N+1} - \xi_c},\tag{4.25}$$

⁴Note that we can fix for example $\xi_{N+1} = \xi_h - \eta$ for any fixed $h \in \{1, ..., N\}$.



in terms of the above defined matrices where we have just replaced the transfer matrix $T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a)$ with the eigenvalues $t_1(\xi_a)$. In Proposition 2.5 of [1], we have also shown that for almost any value of the parameters $\{\xi_{i\leq N}\}$ and $\{k_{j\leq n}\}$ such that K is diagonalizable and with simple spectrum then the transfer matrix $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ is diagonalizable and with simple spectrum. This implies that we can uniquely define the polynomial operator family $Q_i(\lambda)$ by its action on the eigenbasis of the transfer matrix imposing:

$$Q_{i}(\lambda)|t\rangle = |t\rangle\varphi_{t}^{(i)}(\lambda), \tag{4.26}$$

for any $t_1(\lambda)$ eigenvalue of the transfer matrix $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ and $|t\rangle$ the uniquely (up to normalization) associated eigenstate. Then, by definition this operator family satisfies with the transfer matrices the quantum spectral curve equation, admits the announced representation in terms of the transfer matrix $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$ and the spectrum of its zeros never intersect the set of the $\{\xi_{i\leq N}\}$, which completes our proof.

Remark 4.1. The quantum spectral curve equation here derived follows in a quite constructive way in our SoV framework once one applies some intuitions inherited from the classical case. The fused transfer matrices are by definition the "shifted" quantum analogue of the classical spectral invariants. So, it is natural to look for them (and for their eigenvalues) to satisfy a "shifted" quantum analogous of the classical spectral curve equation. Then, we are left just with the determination of the shifts in the argument of these transfer matrices and the computation of the corresponding coefficients of the quantum spectral curve equations. As we have shown in the above theorem, these unknowns are indeed completely fixed by the known fusion equations and asymptotics of the transfer matrices.

5 Algebraic Bethe ansatz like rewriting of the spectrum

We can show that the previous SoV representation of the transfer matrix eigenvectors can be written in an Algebraic Bethe Ansatz form. Let us first observe that we can find one common eigenvector of the transfer matrices $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$ which correspond to the constant solution of the quantum spectral curve equation:

Lemma 5.1. Let K be a $n \times n$ w-simple matrix and let us denote with K_J its Jordan form with $K = W_K K_J W_K^{-1}$, then:

$$|t_0\rangle = \Gamma_W|0\rangle, \quad where \quad |0\rangle = \bigotimes_{a=1}^N \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\\vdots\\0 \end{pmatrix}_a, \quad with \quad \Gamma_W = \bigotimes_{a=1}^N W_{K,a}, \quad (5.1)$$

is a common eigenvector of the transfer matrices $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$:

$$T_{1}^{(K)}(\lambda)|t_{0}\rangle = |t_{0}\rangle t_{1,0}(\lambda), \quad with$$

$$t_{1,0}(\lambda) = k_{1} \prod_{a=1}^{N} (\lambda - \xi_{a} + \eta) + (trK - k_{1}) \prod_{a=1}^{N} (\lambda - \xi_{a}), \tag{5.2}$$

$$T_{m}^{(K)}(\lambda)|t_{0}\rangle = |t_{0}\rangle t_{m,0}(\lambda), \quad with$$

$$t_{m+1,0}(\lambda) = \prod_{b=1}^{N} \prod_{r=1}^{m} (\lambda - \xi_{b} - r\eta) \times \left[T_{m+1,\mathbf{h}=\mathbf{0}}^{(K,\infty)}(\lambda) + \sum_{a=1}^{N} g_{a,\mathbf{h}=\mathbf{0}}^{(m+1)}(\lambda) t_{1,0}(\xi_{a}) t_{m,0}(\xi_{a} - \eta) \right], \quad (5.3)$$



where:

$$K\begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\\vdots\\0\end{pmatrix} = k_1 \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\\vdots\\0\end{pmatrix} \text{ with } k_1 \neq 0$$
 (5.4)

and where the $t_{m,0}(\lambda)$ satisfy the quantum spectral curve with constant $\varphi_t(\lambda)$:

$$\sum_{b=0}^{n} \alpha_b(\lambda) t_{n-b,0}(\lambda - b\eta) = 0, \tag{5.5}$$

for the choice $\bar{\alpha} = k_1$.

Proof. Note that the vector $|0\rangle$ is eigenvector of the transfer matrix $T_1^{(K_J)}(\lambda)$ with eigenvalue $t_{1,0}(\lambda)$. In fact, this is proven by showing that:

$$A_i^{(I)}(\lambda)|0\rangle = |0\rangle \prod_{a=1}^{N} (\lambda - \xi_a + \delta_{i,1}\eta), \quad C_i^{(I)}(\lambda)|0\rangle = 0, \quad i \in \{1, ..., n\},$$
 (5.6)

from which it easily follows that the vector $|0\rangle$ is eigenvector of all the others transfer matrices $T_m^{(K_J)}(\lambda)$ with eigenvalues $t_{m,0}(\lambda)$. Then, by the similarity relation:

$$T_1^{(K)}(\lambda) = \Gamma_W T_1^{(K_J)}(\lambda) \Gamma_W^{-1},$$
 (5.7)

we get our statement about the original transfer matrices. Note that these eigenvalues $t_{m,0}(\lambda)$ have to satisfy the quantum spectral curve as a consequence of the previous theorem. We have just to observe now that for the choice $\bar{\alpha} = k_1$ it holds:

$$t_{1,0}(\xi_a) = \alpha_1(\xi_a)$$
 for any $a \in \{1, ..., N\},$ (5.8)

so that it follows that the associated $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ satisfies the equations:

$$\varphi_t(\xi_a) = \varphi_t(\xi_a - \eta) \quad \text{for any } a \in \{1, ..., N\}$$
 (5.9)

and so $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ is constant. Indeed, defined:

$$\bar{\varphi}_t(\lambda) = \varphi_t(\lambda) - \varphi_t(\lambda - \eta) ; \qquad (5.10)$$

this is a degree N-1 polynomial in λ which is zero in N different points so that it is identically zero.

Let us now define

$$\mathbb{B}^{(K)}(\lambda) = \prod_{a=1}^{N} \prod_{b=1}^{n-1} (\lambda - Y_a^{(b)}), \tag{5.11}$$

which is diagonal in the SoV basis and it is characterized by:

$$\langle h_1, ..., h_N | Y_a^{(b)} = (\xi_a - \eta \theta (b + h_a + 1 - n)) \langle h_1, ..., h_N |,$$
 (5.12)

from which it follows:

$$\langle h_1, ..., h_N | \mathbb{B}^{(K)}(\lambda) = b_{h_1, ..., h_N}(\lambda) \langle h_1, ..., h_N |,$$
 (5.13)

where:

$$b_{h_1,\dots,h_N}(\lambda) = \prod_{a=1}^{N} (\lambda - \xi_a)^{n-1-h_a} (\lambda - \xi_a + \eta)^{h_a}, \tag{5.14}$$

then the next corollary follows:



Lemma 5.2. The following Algebraic Bethe Ansatz type formulation holds:

$$|t\rangle = \prod_{a=1}^{\mathsf{M}} \mathbb{B}^{(K)}(\lambda_a)|t_0\rangle \text{ with } \mathsf{M} \le N \text{ and } \lambda_a \ne \xi_n \ \forall (a,n) \in \{1,...,\mathsf{M}\} \times \{1,...,N\},$$
 (5.15)

for the eigenvector associated to the generic eigenvalue $t_1(\lambda) \in \Sigma_{T_1}$. Here the λ_a are the roots of the polynomial $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ satisfying with the $t_m(\lambda)$ the quantum spectral curve functional equation.

Proof. The following chain of identities holds:

$$\langle h_{1},...,h_{N}|\prod_{a=1}^{M}\mathbb{B}^{(K)}(\lambda_{a})|t_{0}\rangle = \prod_{j=1}^{M}b_{h_{1},...,h_{N}}(\lambda_{j})\langle h_{1},...,h_{N}|t_{0}\rangle$$

$$= \prod_{j=1}^{M}\prod_{a=1}^{N}(\lambda_{j}-\xi_{a})^{n-1-h_{a}}(\lambda_{j}-\xi_{a}+\eta)^{h_{a}}\prod_{a=1}^{N}\alpha_{1}^{h_{a}}(\xi_{a})5.17)$$

$$= \prod_{a=1}^{N}\alpha_{1}^{h_{a}}(\xi_{a})\varphi_{t}(\xi_{a})^{n-1-h_{a}}\varphi_{t}(\xi_{a}-\eta)^{h_{a}},$$
(5.18)

where we have used that:

$$\langle h_1, ..., h_N | t_0 \rangle = \prod_{a=1}^N \alpha_1^{h_a}(\xi_a),$$
 (5.19)

which coincides with the last SoV characterization of the same transfer matrix eigenvector. \Box

6 Conclusion

In this article we have shown how to solve higher rank gl_n quantum integrable lattice models using our new SoV approach [1]. The key ingredient is provided by the commutative Bethe algebra of conserved charges with structure constants following from the integrable Yang-Baxter algebra and encoded in the fusion relations for the transfer matrices. As in our previous analysis by SoV approach of quantum integrable models, the general idea is to completely characterize the spectrum, and eventually the dynamics, first in the inhomogeneous case. The corresponding results for the homogeneous models have then to emerge by taking the homogeneous limit, namely, the limit where all inhomogeneity parameters are set equal to some particular value, such that one recover the Hamiltonians of the homogeneous models. It should be noted that the characterization of the transfer matrix spectrum by the quantum spectral curve equation has a smooth homogeneous limit. So starting from the complete characterization of the transfer matrix spectrum in the inhomogeneous model one can get their homogeneous limit. However, one still has to prove that in this homogeneous limit the characterization remains complete, i.e., that the full spectrum is described by the corresponding quantum spectral curve equation. One way to prove it can be by direct construction of the SoV basis in the homogeneous models. This requires the proof of the existence of a set of commuting conserved charges with common non-degenerate spectrum. Then, a construction of an SoV basis is made possible in our approach. In particular, we can extract these conserved charges from the full set of fused transfer matrices if one can prove that they still have a common simple spectrum in the homogeneous limit. Once this key feature is achieved we have to find yet the separate relations characterizing the spectrum. They should once again be derived from the fusion relations, the quantum determinant centrality condition and the characterization of the higher fused transfer matrices in terms of the fundamental transfer matrix. The analysis of these interesting points is currently under study and their resolution could represent an



important steps towards the proof of the completeness of the spectrum characterization for the homogeneous integrable quantum models.

About the homogeneous limit of the transfer matrix eigenvectors, it is worth recalling that up to a scalar factor our \mathbb{B} -operator (5.11) should coincide [1,107] with the Sklyanin's Boperator for an appropriate choice of our SoV basis. The fact that Sklyanin's B-operator admits a generic writing in terms of the elements of the monodromy matrix which is independent w.r.t. the inhomogeneities makes this observation important. Indeed, we have shown by SoV that any transfer matrix eigenvector can be rewritten in an ABA form in terms of this B-operator computed in the zeroes of the φ -functions acting over the reference vector $|t_0\rangle$ (5.1). This type of ABA rewriting of the transfer matrix eigenvectors is well adapted to take smoothly the homogeneous limit. Indeed, the form of the Sklyanin's B-operator and of the reference vector are unchanged under this limit while the φ -function is now solution of the quantum spectral curve equation in the homogeneous limit, which is well defined too. However, while in the inhomogeneous model these vectors are known to be nonzero and independent transfer matrix eigenvectors, as a consequence of the existence of the SoV basis, one has still to prove that the same is true in this homogeneous limit. Once this is shown they are transfer matrix eigenvectors in the homogeneous limit associated to the corresponding transfer matrix eigenvalues satisfying with the φ -function the quantum spectral curve equation. The construction of the SoV basis directly in the homogeneous limit can be one possible way to prove this statement. An other way can be the analysis and the computation of scalar product and norms of separate vectors (that include all transfer matrix eigenvectors) first in the inhomogeneous models and then in the homogeneous limit. In the SoV framework, for the rank one related models, this type of analysis has been already developed with our collaborators N. Kitanine and V. Terras [65,67,71]. The extension of these works to the higher rank case is the fundamental first step toward the determination of the dynamics of these integrable quantum models in the SoV framework.

Acknowledgements

J. M. M. and G. N. are supported by CNRS and ENS de Lyon.

A Appendix A

This appendix is dedicated to complete the proof of the Theorem 3.1. In the first two subsections, we first introduce some partial results and some tools to compute the action of transfer matrices on the elements of the covector SoV basis then we use them in the third subsection to complete the proof of the Theorem 3.1.

A.1 Transfer matrix action on inner covectors of the SoV basis

Let us start introducing some notations for the SoV covector basis (3.3) for our current aims, we denote:

$$\langle h_1, ..., h_N | = \langle N_1^{\{h\}}, ..., N_n^{\{h\}} |,$$
 (A.1)

where

$$N_j^{\{h\}} = \sum_{l=1}^{N} \delta_{h_l, j-1} \ \forall j \in \{1, ..., n\}$$
 (A.2)



and in the following we suppress the index $\{h\}$ for brevity. Moreover, we introduce the further notations:

$$N_{m}^{-} = \sum_{a=0}^{n-m-1} (n-m-a)N_{1+a}, \quad N_{m}^{+} = \sum_{a=1}^{m} aN_{n-m+a}$$
 (A.3)

for any $1 \le m \le n$, and we use the shorted notation

$$\langle h_1, ..., h_N | = \langle (N_m^-, N_m^+) |,$$
 (A.4)

for the generic element of the SoV covector basis when all the information that we need to know are contained in this two numbers. Then, the following lemma holds:

Lemma A.1. Under the same assumption of the Theorem 3.1, the following identities hold:

$$\langle (N_m^-, N_m^+) | T_m^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle = t_m(\lambda) \langle (N_m^-, N_m^+) | t \rangle, \forall m \in \{1, ..., n-1\},$$
(A.5)

if either $N_m^- = 0$ or $N_m^+ = 0$.

Proof. Let us start observing that for $h_a \le n-2$ and $h_b \in \{0,...,n-1\}$, for any $b \in \{1,...,N\} \setminus a$, it holds:

$$\langle h_1, ..., h_N | T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a) | t \rangle = \langle h_1, ..., h_a + 1, ..., h_N | t \rangle$$

= $t_1(\xi_a) \langle h_1, ..., h_a, ..., h_N | t \rangle$, (A.6)

as a direct consequence of the definition of the covector SoV basis and of the state $|t\rangle$. Then, the above identity implies the following ones:

$$\langle N_1, ..., N_{n-1}, N_n = 0 | T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a) | t \rangle = t_1(\xi_a) \langle N_1, ..., N_{n-1}, N_n = 0 | t \rangle, \ \forall a \in \{1, ..., N\},$$
 (A.7)

and so, being $t_1(\lambda)$ a polynomial of degree N with known asymptotics which coincides by definition with the central one of $T_1^{(K)}(\lambda)$, it holds also:

$$\langle N_1, ..., N_{n-1}, N_n = 0 | T_1^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle = t_1(\lambda) \langle N_1, ..., N_{n-1}, N_n = 0 | t \rangle \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C}.$$
 (A.8)

Let us remark now that the interpolation formulae (2.18), for the higher transfer matrices $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$, and the formulae (3.8), for the higher functions $t_m(\lambda)$, can be rewritten as it follows:

$$T_{m}^{(K)}(\lambda) = \prod_{b=1}^{N} \prod_{r=1}^{m-1} (\lambda - \xi_{b} - r\eta) \left[T_{m,\mathbf{h}=\mathbf{0}}^{(K,\infty)}(\lambda) + \sum_{1 \leq a_{1} \leq \dots \leq a_{m} \leq N} r_{a_{1},\dots,a_{m}}(\lambda) \prod_{i=1}^{m} T_{1}^{(K)}(\xi_{a_{i}}) \right], (A.9)$$

$$t_{m}(\lambda) = \prod_{b=1}^{N} \prod_{r=1}^{m-1} (\lambda - \xi_{b} - r\eta) \left[T_{m,\mathbf{h}=\mathbf{0}}^{(K,\infty)}(\lambda) + \sum_{1 \leq a_{1} \leq \dots \leq a_{m} \leq N} r_{a_{1},\dots,a_{m}}(\lambda) \prod_{i=1}^{m} t_{1}(\xi_{a_{i}}) \right], \quad (A.10)$$

where $r_{a_1,...,a_m}(\lambda)$ are some computable by induction polynomials of degree one in λ , whose explicit values are not required for the following. From these formulae it follows that:

$$\langle N_1, ..., N_{n-m}, N_{n-m+1} = 0, ..., N_n = 0 | T_m^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle =$$

$$= t_m(\lambda) \langle N_1, ..., N_{n-m}, N_{n-m+1} = 0, ..., N_n = 0 | t \rangle,$$
(A.11)

for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ and $m \in \{1, ..., n-1\}$.



Similarly, let $1 \le h_a$ and $h_b \in \{0, ..., n-1\}$ for any $b \in \{1, ..., N\} \setminus a$, then it holds:

$$\begin{split} \langle h_1,...,h_N|T_{n-1}^{(K)}(\xi_a-\eta)|t\rangle &= q\text{-det}M^{(K)}(\xi_a)\langle h_1,...,h_a-1,...,h_N|t\rangle \\ &= \frac{q\text{-det}M^{(K)}(\xi_a)}{t_1(\xi_a)}\langle h_1,...,h_a,...,h_N|t\rangle \\ &= t_{n-1}(\xi_a-\eta)\langle h_1,...,h_a,...,h_N|t\rangle. \end{split} \tag{A.12}$$

Then, the above identity implies that it holds:

$$\langle N_1 = 0, N_2, ..., N_n | T_{n-1}^{(K)}(\xi_a - \eta) | t \rangle = t_{n-1}(\xi_a - \eta) \langle N_1 = 0, N_2, ..., N_n | t \rangle \quad \forall a \in \{1, ..., N\}$$
 (A.13)

and so also:

$$\langle N_1 = 0, N_2, ..., N_n | T_{n-1}^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle = t_{n-1}(\lambda) \langle N_1 = 0, N_2, ..., N_n | t \rangle \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{C}.$$
 (A.14)

Finally, it is easy to prove by induction that it holds:

$$\langle N_1 = 0, ..., N_{n-m} = 0, N_{n-m+1}, ..., N_n | T_m^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle = t_m(\lambda) \langle N_1 = 0, ..., N_{n-m} = 0, N_{n-m+1}, ..., N_n | t \rangle.$$
(A.15)

Indeed, let us assume that it holds for $m \le n-1$ and let us prove it for m-1, for any $a \in \{1,...,N\}$ we have that:

$$\langle N_{1} = 0, ..., N_{n-m} = 0, N_{n+1-m} = 0, N_{n-m+2}, ..., N_{n} | T_{m-1}^{(K)}(\xi_{a} - \eta) | t \rangle$$

$$= \langle N_{1} = 0, ..., N_{n-m} = 0, N_{n+1-m} = \delta_{n-m+1}^{h_{a}}, N_{n-m+2} - \delta_{n-m+1}^{h_{a}} + \delta_{n-m+2}^{h_{a}}, ..., N_{n} - \delta_{n-1}^{h_{a}} | T_{m}^{(K)}(\xi_{a}) | t \rangle$$

$$= t_{m}(\xi_{a}) \langle N_{1} = 0, ..., N_{n-m} = 0, N_{n+1-m} = \delta_{n-m+1}^{h_{a}}, N_{n-m+2} - \delta_{n-m+1}^{h_{a}} + \delta_{n-m+2}^{h_{a}}, ..., N_{n} - \delta_{n-1}^{h_{a}} | t \rangle$$

$$= t_{m-1}(\xi_{a} - \eta) \langle N_{1} = 0, ..., N_{n-m} = 0, N_{n+1-m} = 0, N_{n-m+2}, ..., N_{n} | t \rangle, \tag{A.16}$$

from which our statement holds.

A.2 Transfer matrix action on not inner covectors of the SoV basis

So to prove the Theorem 3.1, we are left with the proof of the above identities in the case both N_m^- and N_m^+ are nonzero. In order to prove this we have to show that starting from matrix elements of the type

$$\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_n | T_m^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle,$$
 (A.17)

and

$$t_m(\lambda)\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_n | t \rangle,$$
 (A.18)

with $N_m^-(\{\bar{N}_1,...,\bar{N}_n\})=\bar{N}_m^-$ and $N_m^+(\{\bar{N}_1,...,\bar{N}_n\})=\bar{N}_m^+$ both nonzero, we can develop simultaneously these matrix elements leading to linear combinations of the type:

$$\langle \bar{N}_{1},...,\bar{N}_{n}|T_{m}^{(K)}(\lambda)|t\rangle = \sum_{r=1}^{n-1} \sum_{a=1}^{N} \sum_{h=0}^{1} \sum_{\{N_{1},...,N_{n}\} \in S_{r,a,h}^{(m,\{\bar{N}\})}\}} C_{\{N_{1},...,N_{n}\}}^{(m,\{\bar{N}\},r,a,h)}(\lambda)\langle N_{1},...,N_{n}|T_{r}^{(K)}(\xi_{a}^{(h)})|t\rangle, \quad (A.19)$$

and

$$t_{m}(\lambda)\langle \bar{N}_{1},...,\bar{N}_{n}|t\rangle = \sum_{r=1}^{n-1} \sum_{a=1}^{N} \sum_{h=0}^{1} \sum_{\substack{\{N_{1},...,N_{n}\} \in S_{r,a,h}^{(m,\{\bar{N}\})} \\ S_{r,a,h}^{(m,\{\bar{N}\})}}} C_{\{N_{1},...,N_{n}\}}^{(m,\{\bar{N}\},r,a,h)}(\lambda) t_{r}(\xi_{a}^{(h)})\langle N_{1},...,N_{n}|t\rangle,$$
 (A.20)



but now with covectors satisfying the conditions:

$$N_m^-(\{N_1,...,N_n\})N_m^+(\{N_1,...,N_n\}) = 0 \quad \forall \{N_1,...,N_n\} \in S_{r,a,h}^{(m,\{\bar{N}\})}, \tag{A.21}$$

where for any fixed m, $\{\bar{N}\}$, r, a, h the $S_{r,a,h}^{(m,\{\bar{N}\})}$ is some given set of compatible n-tuples with the definitions of the integers N_i . Indeed, if proven such developments imply the theorem by the previous lemma. The fact that the coefficients $C_{\{N_1,\dots,N_n\}}^{(m,\{\bar{N}\},r,a,h)}(\lambda)$ of the above developments are the same, will follow from the fact that we make exactly the same type of operations on the two type of matrix elements, as described in the next.

A.2.1 Interpolation expansions and fusion properties

First, we introduce the following rules to use the interpolation formulae

$$T_{m}^{(K)}(\lambda) = \prod_{b=1}^{N} \prod_{r=1}^{m-1} (\lambda - \xi_{b} - r\eta) \left[T_{m,\Delta^{(m)}}^{(K,\infty)}(\lambda) + \sum_{a=1}^{N} g_{a,\Delta^{(m)}}^{(m)}(\lambda) T_{m}^{(K)}(\xi_{a}^{(\Delta_{a}^{(m)})}) \right], \tag{A.22}$$

and

$$t_{m}(\lambda) = \prod_{b=1}^{N} \prod_{r=1}^{m-1} (\lambda - \xi_{b} - r\eta) \left[T_{m,\Delta^{(m)}}^{(K,\infty)}(\lambda) + \sum_{a=1}^{N} g_{a,\Delta^{(m)}}^{(m)}(\lambda) t_{m}(\xi_{a}^{(\Delta_{a}^{(m)})}) \right], \tag{A.23}$$

where the *N*-tupla $\Delta^{(m)} = \{\Delta_1^{(m)},...,\Delta_N^{(m)}\}$ is chosen according to the covector $\langle h_1,...,h_N|$ as it follows:

$$\Delta_a^{(m)} = \begin{cases} 0 \text{ if } 0 \le h_a \le n - 1 - m \\ 1 \text{ if } n - m \le h_a \le n - 1 \end{cases}$$
 (A.24)

Second, we use the fusion equations to rewrite

$$\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_n | T_m^{(K)} (\xi_a^{(\Delta_a^{(m)})}) | t \rangle, \tag{A.25}$$

and

$$t_m(\xi_a^{(\Delta_a^{(m)})})\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_n | t \rangle, \tag{A.26}$$

at it follows. If $0 \le h_a \le n - 1 - m$, then they admit the following rewriting:

$$\langle N_1, ..., N_n | T_{m-1}^{(K)}(\xi_a^{(1)}) | t \rangle,$$
 (A.27)

and

$$t_{m-1}(\xi_a^{(1)})\langle N_1, ..., N_n | t \rangle,$$
 (A.28)

where:

$$N_1 = \bar{N}_1 - \delta_0^{h_a}, \ N_j = \bar{N}_j + \delta_{j-2}^{h_a} - \delta_{j-1}^{h_a} \text{ for } 2 \le j \le n-m$$
 (A.29)

$$N_{n+1-m} = \bar{N}_{n+1-m} + \delta_{n-m-1}^{h_a}, \quad N_f = \bar{N}_f \text{ for } n+2-m \le f \le n.$$
 (A.30)

Now denoted with N_{m-1}^- and N_{m-1}^+ the integers associated to the above covectors, it holds:

$$N_{m-1}^- = \bar{N}_{m-1}^- - 1, \quad N_{m-1}^+ = \bar{N}_{m-1}^+,$$
 (A.31)

where \bar{N}_{m-1}^- and \bar{N}_{m-1}^+ are the integers associated to the covector $\langle \bar{N}_1,...,\bar{N}_n|$. While, if $n-m \leq h_a \leq n-1$, then we have the following rewriting:

$$\langle N_1, ..., N_n | T_{m+1}^{(K)}(\xi_a) | t \rangle,$$
 (A.32)



and

$$t_{m+1}(\xi_a)\langle N_1, ..., N_n | t \rangle, \tag{A.33}$$

where:

$$N_j = \bar{N}_j \text{ for } 1 \le j \le n - 1 - m, \ N_{n-m} = \bar{N}_{n-m} + \delta_{n-m}^{h_a}$$
 (A.34)

$$N_f = \bar{N}_f - \delta_{f-1}^{h_a} + \delta_f^{h_a} \text{ for } n+1-m \le f \le n-1, \ \ N_n = \bar{N}_n - \delta_{n-1}^{h_a},$$
 (A.35)

and now it holds:

$$N_{m+1}^- = \bar{N}_{m+1}^-, \quad N_{m+1}^+ = \bar{N}_{m+1}^+ - 1.$$
 (A.36)

The following lemma will be used in the proof of the Theorem 3.1:

Lemma A.2. Let us define $N_m^T \equiv N_m^- + N_m^+$, then it holds

$$N \le N_m^T \equiv N_m^- + N_m^+ \le N \times \max\{m, n - m\}$$
 (A.37)

with the condition

$$N_m^T = N$$
 if and only if $N_{n-m} + N_{n+1-m} = N$, (A.38)

and in this last case

$$\langle N_1, ..., N_n | T_m^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle = t_m(\lambda) \langle N_1, ..., N_n | t \rangle. \tag{A.39}$$

Proof. By the definitions of N_m^{\pm} it is clear that for any SoV covector must hold the inequalities (A.37) and that the two identities in (A.38) are equivalent. Then under the condition $N_m^T = N$ the following identities hold:

$$N_{m-1}^- = 2N_{n-m} + N_{n+1-m} \neq 0, \ N_{m-1}^+ = 0,$$
 (A.40)

$$N_{m+1}^- = 0, \ N_{m+1}^+ = N_{n-m} + 2N_{n+1-m} \neq 0,$$
 (A.41)

so that using the standard interpolation formula and fusion identities we prove the above relation (A.39).

A.2.2 Generation of loops

Let us observe that if, as assumed, $\bar{N}_m^- \neq 0$ and $\bar{N}_m^+ \neq 0$ then it holds also $N_{m-1}^- \neq 0$ and $N_{m+1}^+ \neq 0$ while it may hold $\bar{N}_{m-1}^+ = 0$ and $\bar{N}_{m+1}^- = 0$. If these last identities holds we have proven the identity (A.5) for the covector considered. Indeed, we have that the Laurent polynomial developments of both (A.17) and (A.18) coincide as the matrix elements (A.27) and (A.32), respectively, coincide with (A.28) and (A.33), as we can apply for them the identity (A.5) for m-1 and m+1 being $\bar{N}_{m-1}^+ = 0$ and $\bar{N}_{m+1}^- = 0$.

If $\bar{N}_{m-1}^+ \neq 0$ then the terms (A.27) and (A.28) have to be developed respectively by using the interpolation formula (A.22) and (A.23) with the choice of the points (A.24). So that, for all the b such that in the covector $\langle N_1,...,N_n|$ of (A.27) it holds $n+1-m \leq h_b \leq n-1$, we are lead to the matrix elements:

$$\langle (N_m^- = \bar{N}_m^- - 1, N_m^+ \le \bar{N}_m^+) | T_m^{(K)}(\xi_b) | t \rangle,$$
 (A.42)

and

$$t_m(\xi_b)\langle (N_m^- = \bar{N}_m^- - 1, N_m^+ \le \bar{N}_m^+)|t\rangle,$$
 (A.43)

where $^5N_m^+=\bar{N}_m^++\delta_{n-m}^{h_a}-1$. We have done in this way one loop (we call it $L_{-1,+1}^{(m)}$) to matrix elements containing $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$ and $t_m(\lambda)$ over new covectors, where we have reduced of one

⁵This value of N_m^+ in the second step covectors, appearing on the left of (A.42)-(A.43), is computed by using the line (A.30). We have to observe that the value of N_m^+ is now smaller of one unit of the one in the first step covectors, appearing on the left of (A.27)-(A.28). Moreover, we have to take in consideration that the value of h_a in the first step covectors is bigger of one unit of the value in the original covector, appearing on the left of (A.25)-(A.26). Similar remarks apply for the values of N_m^- after (A.48).



unit the value of the N_m^- w.r.t. the original value \bar{N}_m^- and reduced of at least one unit the total number:

$$N_m^- + N_m^+ \le \bar{N}_m^- + \bar{N}_m^+ - 1. \tag{A.44}$$

However, for all the b such that in the covector $\langle N_1, ..., N_n |$ of (A.27) it holds $0 \le h_b \le n - m$, we are lead to the matrix elements:

$$\langle (N_{m-2}^- = \bar{N}_{m-2}^- - 2, N_{m-2}^+ = \bar{N}_{m-2}^+) | T_{m-2}^{(K)}(\xi_b - \eta) | t \rangle,$$
 (A.45)

and

$$t_{m-2}(\xi_b - \eta)\langle (N_{m-2}^- = \bar{N}_{m-2}^- - 2, N_{m-2}^+ = \bar{N}_{m-2}^+)|t\rangle.$$
 (A.46)

Similarly, if $\bar{N}_{m+1}^- \neq 0$ then the terms (A.32) and (A.33) have to be developed by using respectively the interpolation formula (A.22) and (A.23) with the choice of the points (A.24). So that, for all the b such that in the covector $\langle N_1,...,N_n|$ of (A.32) it holds $0 \leq h_b \leq n-2-m$, we are lead to the matrix elements:

$$\langle (N_m^- \le \bar{N}_m^-, N_m^+ = \bar{N}_m^+ - 1) | T_m^{(K)}(\xi_b - \eta) | t \rangle,$$
 (A.47)

and

$$t_m(\xi_b - \eta) \langle (N_m^- \le \bar{N}_m^-, N_m^+ = \bar{N}_m^+ - 1) | t \rangle,$$
 (A.48)

where $N_m^- = \bar{N}_m^- + \delta_{n-m+1}^{h_a} - 1$. We have done in this way one loop (we call it $L_{+1,-1}^{(m)}$) to matrix elements containing $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$ and $t_m(\lambda)$ over new covectors where we have reduced of one unit the value of the N_m^+ w.r.t. the original value \bar{N}_m^+ and reduced of at least one unit the total number:

$$N_m^- + N_m^+ \le \bar{N}_m^- + \bar{N}_m^+ - 1. \tag{A.49}$$

However, for all the b such that in the covector $\langle N_1,...,N_n|$ of (A.32) it holds $n-1-m \le h_b \le n-1$, we are lead to the matrix elements:

$$\langle (N_{m+2}^- = \bar{N}_{m+2}^-, N_{m+2}^+ = \bar{N}_{m+2}^+ - 2) | T_{m+2}^{(K)}(\xi_b) | t \rangle, \tag{A.50}$$

and

$$t_{m+2}(\xi_b)\langle (N_{m+2}^- = \bar{N}_{m+2}^-, N_{m+2}^+ = \bar{N}_{m+2}^+ - 2)|t\rangle.$$
 (A.51)

Let us observe that from $\bar{N}_m^- \neq 0$ and $\bar{N}_m^+ \neq 0$ then it holds also $N_{m-2}^- = \bar{N}_{m-2}^- - 2 \neq 0$ and $N_{m+2}^+ = \bar{N}_{m+2}^+ - 2 \neq 0$ while it may hold that $\bar{N}_{m-2}^+ = 0$ and $\bar{N}_{m+2}^- = 0$. If these last identities holds then the matrix elements containing $T_{m\pm 2}^{(K)}(\lambda)$ and $t_{m\pm 2}(\lambda)$ are known to coincide and we are left with the computation of those of $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$ and $t_m(\lambda)$ after one cycle $L_{1+,1-}^{(m)}$ and $L_{1-,1+}^{(m)}$. If instead $N_{m\mp 2}^{\pm} \neq 0$, we have to repeat for $T_{m\mp 2}^{(K)}(\lambda)$ and $t_{m\pm 2}(\lambda)$ the same procedure developed for $T_m^{(K)}(\lambda)$ and $t_m(\lambda)$.

In the boundary cases, i.e. for m = 1 and m = n - 1, we have that to compute

$$\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_n | T_1^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle$$
 and $\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_n | T_{n-1}^{(K)}(\lambda) | t \rangle$ (A.52)

and

$$t_1(\lambda)\langle \bar{N}_1,...,\bar{N}_n|t\rangle$$
 and $t_{n-1}(\lambda)\langle \bar{N}_1,...,\bar{N}_n|t\rangle$, (A.53)

for any $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, we have just to be able to compute matrix elements of the type:

$$\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_{n-1}, \bar{N}_n | T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a - \eta) | t \rangle = \langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_{n-1} + 1, \bar{N}_n - 1 | T_2^{(K)}(\xi_a) | t \rangle, \tag{A.54}$$

and

$$t_1(\xi_a - \eta)\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_{n-1}, \bar{N}_n | t \rangle = t_2(\xi_a)\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_{n-1} + 1, \bar{N}_n - 1 | t \rangle, \tag{A.55}$$



for $h_a = n - 1$ and, respectively,

$$\langle \bar{N}_1, \bar{N}_2, ..., \bar{N}_n | T_{n-1}^{(K)}(\xi_a) | t \rangle = \langle \bar{N}_1 - 1, \bar{N}_2 + 1, ..., \bar{N}_n | T_{n-2}^{(K)}(\xi_a - \eta) | t \rangle, \tag{A.56}$$

and

$$t_{n-1}(\xi_a)\langle \bar{N}_1, \bar{N}_2, ..., \bar{N}_n | t \rangle = t_{n-2}(\xi_a - \eta)\langle \bar{N}_1 - 1, \bar{N}_2 + 1, ..., \bar{N}_n | t \rangle, \tag{A.57}$$

for $h_a=0$. Here, for $\bar{N}_2^-=0$ (for $\bar{N}_{n-2}^+=0$) the matrix elements containing $T_2^{(K)}(\xi_a)$ and $t_2(\xi_a)$ ($T_{n-2}^{(K)}(\xi_a-\eta)$) and $t_{n-2}(\xi_a-\eta)$) are known to coincide otherwise we have to expand them in the usual way by using the interpolation formula and this produces a loop $L_{+1,-1}^{(1)}(L_{-1,+1}^{(n-1)})$.

Following several times the above procedure, of interpolation expansions and use of fusions, we can also generate a-steps loops of down or up types. Here we denote with $L_{-a,+a}^{(m)}$ the a-steps loop obtained as a consecutive down and then a consecutive up, and with $L_{+a,-a}^{(m)}$ the a-steps loop obtained as a consecutive up and then a consecutive down. In the following lemma we show that these produce the same minimal type of shifts of the one loop

Lemma A.3. Let us assume that starting from the matrix elements (A.17) and (A.18) we develop a x-steps loop of down type $L_{-x,+x}^{(m)}$ then we are lead to matrix elements of the form:

$$\langle (N_m^- \le \bar{N}_m^- - 1, N_m^+ \le \bar{N}_m^+) | T_m^{(K)}(\xi_a) | t \rangle,$$
 (A.58)

and

$$t_m(\xi_a)\langle (N_m^- \le \bar{N}_m^- - 1, N_m^+ \le \bar{N}_m^+)|t\rangle.$$
 (A.59)

While if we develop an x-step loop of up type $L_{+x,-x}^{(m)}$ then we are lead to matrix elements of the form:

$$\langle (N_m^- \le \bar{N}_m^-, N_m^+ = \bar{N}_m^+ - 1) | T_m^{(K)}(\xi_a - \eta) | t \rangle,$$
 (A.60)

and

$$t_m(\xi_a - \eta)\langle (N_m^- \le \bar{N}_m^-, N_m^+ = \bar{N}_m^+ - 1)|t\rangle,$$
 (A.61)

so that in both the case it holds:

$$N_m^- + N_m^+ \le \bar{N}_m^- + \bar{N}_m^+ - 1. \tag{A.62}$$

Proof. Let us assume that the original state $\langle \bar{N}_1, \bar{N}_2, ..., \bar{N}_n |$ is such that starting from the matrix elements

$$\langle \bar{N}_1, \bar{N}_2, ..., \bar{N}_n | T_m^{(K)}(\xi_a - \eta) | t \rangle,$$
 (A.63)

and

$$t_m(\xi_a - \eta)\langle \bar{N}_1, \bar{N}_2, ..., \bar{N}_n | t \rangle, \tag{A.64}$$

we can implement a loop process of the type $L_{+x,-x}^{(m)}$, then the consecutive expansions up and down produce matrix elements associated to covectors with the following modifications on



the index:

$$\begin{split} N_n &= \bar{N}_n - \sum_{b=0}^{x-1} \delta_{t_{(b,+)},n-1}, \\ N_{n-r} &= \bar{N}_{n-r} - \sum_{b=0}^{x-1} (\delta_{t_{(b,+)},n-r-1} - \delta_{t_{(b,+)},n-r}), \text{ for any } r \in \{1,...,m-1\}, \\ N_{n-m} &= \bar{N}_{n-m} - \sum_{b=1}^{x-1} (\delta_{t_{(b,+)},n-m-1} - \delta_{t_{(b,+)},n-m}) + \delta_{t_{(0,+)},n-m} + \delta_{t_{(1,-)},n-m-2}, \\ N_{n-(m+r)} &= \bar{N}_{n-(m+r)} - \sum_{b=1+r}^{x-1} (\delta_{t_{(b,+)},n-(m+r)-1} - \delta_{t_{(b,+)},n-(m+r)}) + \delta_{t_{(r,+)},n-(m+r)} \\ &+ \delta_{t_{(r+1,-)},n-(m+r+2)} - \sum_{b=1}^{r} (\delta_{t_{(b,-)},n-(m+r+1)} - \delta_{t_{(b,-)},n-(m+r+2)}), \ \forall r \in \{1,...,x-2\}, \\ N_{n-(m+x-1)} &= \bar{N}_{n-(m+x-1)} + \delta_{t_{(r,+)},n-(m+x-1)} + \delta_{t_{(x,-)},n-(m+x+1)} \\ &- \sum_{b=1}^{x-1} (\delta_{t_{(b,-)},n-(m+x)} - \delta_{t_{(b,-)},n-(m+x+1)}), \\ N_{n-(m+x+s)} &= \bar{N}_{n-(m+x+s)} - \sum_{b=1}^{x} (\delta_{t_{(b,-)},n-(m+x+s+1)} - \delta_{t_{(b,-)},n-(m+x+s+2)}), \\ \forall s \in \{0,...,n-(m+x+2)\}, \\ N_1 &= \bar{N}_1 - \sum_{b=1}^{x} \delta_{t_{(b,-)},0}, \end{split} \tag{A.65}$$

where we have used the following notations:

a) in the step b + 1 up produced by fusion on matrix elements of the type:

$$\langle h_1^{(b,+)}, h_2^{(b,+)}, ..., h_N^{(b,+)} | T_{m+b}^{(K)}(\xi_a) | t \rangle, \quad t_{m+b}(\xi_a) \langle h_1^{(b,+)}, h_2^{(b,+)}, ..., h_N^{(b,+)} | t \rangle, \quad (A.66)$$

then we have denoted $t_{(b,+)}=h_a^{(b,+)},$ for any $b\in\{0,...,x-1\}.$

b) in the step b down produced by fusion on matrix elements of the type:

$$\langle h_{1}^{((x-1,+),(b,-))}, h_{2}^{((x-1,+),(b,-))}, ..., h_{N}^{((x-1,+),(b,-))} | T_{m+x+1-b}^{(K)}(\xi_{a}-\eta) | t \rangle,$$

$$t_{m+x+1-b}(\xi_{a}-\eta) \langle h_{1}^{((x-1,+),(b,-))}, h_{2}^{((x-1,+),(b,-))}, ..., h_{N}^{((x-1,+),(b,-))} | t \rangle,$$
(A.67)

then we have denoted $t_{(b,-)} = h_a^{((x-1,+),(b,-))}$, for any $b \in \{1,...,x\}$.

In writing the above contributions to the N_i of the covector obtained by the full process $L_{+x,-x}^{(m)}$, we have considered that according to the expansion rule (A.24) and the fusion rule we can have an up/down step if and only if:

$$0 \le t_{(b,-)} \le n - 1 - (m+b), \quad \forall b \in \{1, ..., x\},$$

$$n - (m+b) \le t_{(b,+)} \le n - 1, \quad \forall b \in \{0, ..., x - 1\}.$$
(A.68)



Now from the above formulae it follows for the final state the following rules:

$$\begin{split} N_{m}^{+} &= \bar{N}_{m}^{+} - \sum_{s=n-m}^{n-1} \sum_{b=0}^{x-1} \delta_{t_{(b,+)},s} = \bar{N}_{m}^{+} - 1 - \sum_{s=n-m}^{n-1} \sum_{b=1}^{x-1} \delta_{t_{(b,+)},s} \\ &\leq \bar{N}_{m}^{+} - 1 \\ N_{m}^{-} &= \bar{N}_{m}^{-} - \sum_{s=0}^{n-m-2} \sum_{b=1}^{x} \delta_{t_{(b,-)},s} + \sum_{s=0}^{n-m} \sum_{b=0}^{x-1} \delta_{t_{(b,+)},s} \\ &= \bar{N}_{m}^{-} - x + \sum_{s=0}^{n-m} \sum_{b=0}^{x-1} \delta_{t_{(b,+)},s} \leq \bar{N}_{m}^{-}, \end{split} \tag{A.70}$$

being:

$$\sum_{s=n-m}^{n-1} \delta_{t_{(0,+)},s} = 1, \quad \sum_{s=0}^{n-m} \sum_{b=0}^{x-1} \delta_{t_{(b,+)},s} \le x, \tag{A.71}$$

$$\sum_{s=0}^{n-m-2} \delta_{t_{(b,-)},s} = 1, \text{ for any } b \in \{1,...,x\}.$$
 (A.72)

A.3 Proof of Theorem 3.1

We have now the tools required to prove our Theorem 3.1

Proof of Theorem 3.1: second part. Let us use the above rules to prove the identities

$$\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_n | T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a - \eta) | t \rangle = t_1(\xi_a - \eta) \langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_n | t \rangle,$$
 (A.73)

for $h_a = n-1$, from which the identity (A.5) holds for m=1 and so for any $m \le n-1$. We proceed doing a first loop of type $L_{+,-}^{(1)}$ on both

$$\langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_n | T_1^{(K)}(\xi_a - \eta) | t \rangle \text{ and } t_1(\xi_a - \eta) \langle \bar{N}_1, ..., \bar{N}_n | t \rangle,$$
 (A.74)

this leads to the same linear combination of N matrix elements, those of loop type:

$$\langle N_1^+ = \bar{N}_1^+ - 1, N_1^- \leq \bar{N}_1^- | T_1^{(K)}(\xi_b - \eta) | t \rangle \text{ and } t_1(\xi_b - \eta) \langle N_1^+ = \bar{N}_1^+ - 1, N_1^- \leq \bar{N}_1^- | t \rangle, \ \ \text{(A.75)}$$

and the others of the type:

$$\langle N_3^+ = \bar{N}_3^+ - 2, N_3^- = \bar{N}_3^- | T_3^{(K)}(\xi_b) | t \rangle \text{ and } t_3(\xi_b) \langle N_3^+ = \bar{N}_3^+ - 2, N_3^- = \bar{N}_3^- | t \rangle. \tag{A.76}$$

Now if $\bar{N}_1^+=1$, then the matrix elements in (A.75) coincides. If $\bar{N}_3^-=0$, then the matrix elements in (A.76) coincides. If both these identities holds then all these N matrix elements are proven to coincide which implies (A.73). Otherwise we make a second loop for the matrix elements in (A.76) if $\bar{N}_3^-\geq 1$. This leads to write each one of our original matrix elements (A.74) as the same linear combination of at most N^3 matrix elements, those of type (A.75) that we haven't further developed, new elements of the type⁶ (A.75) generated by a 2 loop $L_{2+,2-}^{(1)}$, those of loop $L_{-,+}^{(3)}$ and $L_{+,-}^{(3)}$ which can be written in a common notation as it follows:

$$\langle N_3^+ \leq \bar{N}_3^+ - 2 - r_3, N_3^- \leq \bar{N}_3^- - s_3 | T_3^{(K)}(\xi_b^{(h^{(3)})}) | t \rangle,$$

$$t_3(\xi_b^{(h^{(3)})}) \langle N_3^+ \leq \bar{N}_3^+ - 2 - r_3, N_3^- \leq \bar{N}_3^- - s_3 | t \rangle,$$
(A.77)

⁶Indeed, as it is shown in the Lemma A.3, the rules for a loop with multiple steps up and down produce the same minimal type of shifts of the one loop.



with $h^{(3)}=0$ if the loop is $L_{-,+}^{(3)}$ and $h^{(3)}=1$ if the loop is $L_{+,-}^{(3)}$ with $r_3+s_3=1$ and the others of the type:

$$\langle N_5^+ = \bar{N}_5^+ - 4, N_5^- = \bar{N}_5^- | T_5^{(K)}(\xi_b) | t \rangle$$
 and $t_5(\xi_b) \langle N_5^+ = \bar{N}_5^+ - 4, N_5^- = \bar{N}_5^- | t \rangle$. (A.78)

So after this process we are left just with the matrix elements of the type (A.75), (A.77) and (A.78).

Now we have to repeat the same type of considerations done in the first loop. In particular, for the matrix elements in (A.78) we do a further loop if the conditions $\bar{N}_5^- \geq 1$ is satisfied while for $\bar{N}_5^- = 0$, no further development is required as the matrix elements in (A.78) coincide. If this third loop is required this produces for each one of our original matrix elements (A.74) the development in the same linear combination of at most N^5 matrix elements, those of loop type (A.75) and (A.77), which we haven't developed, those of the type (A.77) which are generated by the development of (A.78) and correspond to a two steps up and down loop $L_{+2,-2}^{(3)}$, the one loop type $L_{-,+}^{(5)}$ and $L_{+,-}^{(5)}$ which can be written in a common notation as it follows:

$$\langle N_5^+ \leq \bar{N}_5^+ - 4 - r_5, N_5^- \leq \bar{N}_5^- - s_5 | T_3^{(K)} (\xi_b^{(h^{(5)})}) | t \rangle,$$

$$t_3(\xi_b^{(h^{(5)})}) \langle N_5^+ \leq \bar{N}_5^+ - 4 - r_5, N_5^- \leq \bar{N}_5^- - s_5 | t \rangle,$$
(A.79)

 $h^{(5)} = 0$ if the loop is $L_{-,+}^{(5)}$ and $h^{(5)} = 1$ if the loop is $L_{+,-}^{(5)}$ with $r_5 + s_5 = 1$ and the new ones

$$\langle N_7^+ = \bar{N}_7^+ - 6, N_7^- = \bar{N}_7^- | T_7^{(K)}(\xi_b) | t \rangle$$
 and $t_7(\xi_b) \langle N_7^+ = \bar{N}_7^+ - 6, N_7^- = \bar{N}_7^- | t \rangle$. (A.80)

This process is continued up to x loops, where x is the smaller integer such that $\bar{N}_{1+2x}^- \geq 1$ and $\bar{N}_{1+2(x+1)}^- = 0$ or $x = \{(n-1)/2 \text{ for } n \text{ odd, } (n-2)/2 \text{ for } n \text{ even}\}$, in this way producing for each one of our original matrix elements (A.74) the development in the same linear combination of at most N^{1+2x} matrix elements, of the type:

$$\langle N_{1+2a}^{+} \leq \bar{N}_{1+2a}^{+} - 2a - r_{1+2a}, N_{1+2a}^{-} \leq \bar{N}_{1+2a}^{-} - s_{1+2a} | T_{1+2a}^{(K)} (\xi_{b}^{(h^{(1+2a)})}) | t \rangle,$$

$$t_{1+2a} (\xi_{b}^{(h^{(1+2a)})}) \langle N_{1+2a}^{+} \leq \bar{N}_{1+2a}^{+} - 2a - r_{1+2a}, N_{1+2a}^{-} \leq \bar{N}_{1+2a}^{-} - s_{1+2a} | t \rangle,$$

$$(A.81)$$

with $r_{1+2a} + s_{1+2a} = 1$ for $1 \le a \le x - 1$ and the remaining one of the type:

$$\langle N_{1+2x}^{+} = \bar{N}_{1+2x}^{+} - 2x, N_{1+2x}^{-} = \bar{N}_{1+2x}^{-} | T_{1+2x}^{(K)}(\xi_b) | t \rangle,$$

$$t_{1+2x}(\xi_b) \langle N_{1+2x}^{+} = \bar{N}_{1+2x}^{+} - 2x, N_{1+2x}^{-} = \bar{N}_{1+2x}^{-} | t \rangle.$$
(A.82)

From this point any further loop development of (A.82) does not generate new type of terms but instead it generates matrix elements of the type:

$$\begin{split} \langle N_{2x-1}^+ & \leq \bar{N}_{2x-1}^+ + 1 - 2x - r_{2x-1}, N_{2x-1}^- \leq \bar{N}_{2x-1}^- - s_{2x-1} | T_{2x-1}^{(K)}(\xi_b^{(h^{(2x-1)})}) | t \rangle, \\ t_{2x-1} & (\xi_b^{(h^{(2x-1)})}) \langle N_{2x-1}^+ \leq \bar{N}_{2x-1}^+ + 1 - 2x - r_{2x-1}, N_{2x-1}^- \leq \bar{N}_{2x-1}^- - s_{2x-1} | t \rangle, \end{split} \tag{A.83}$$

and

$$\langle N_{1+2x}^{+} \leq \bar{N}_{1+2x}^{+} - 2x, N_{1+2x}^{-} = \bar{N}_{1+2x}^{-} - 1 | T_{1+2x}^{(K)}(\xi_b) | t \rangle,$$

$$t_{1+2x}(\xi_b) \langle N_{1+2x}^{+} \leq \bar{N}_{1+2x}^{+} - 2x, N_{1+2x}^{-} = \bar{N}_{1+2x}^{-} - 1 | t \rangle.$$
(A.84)



Starting from the terms (A.82) making at most $\bar{N}_{1+2(x+1)}^-$ loops we arrive at matrix elements of the type (A.83) and to

$$\langle N_{1+2x}^{+} \leq \bar{N}_{1+2x}^{+} - 2x, N_{1+2x}^{-} = 0 | T_{1+2x}^{(K)}(\xi_b) | t \rangle,$$

$$t_{1+2x}(\xi_b) \langle N_{1+2x}^{+} \leq \bar{N}_{1+2x}^{+} - 2x, N_{1+2x}^{-} = 0 | t \rangle,$$
(A.85)

and so for them the coincidence of the matrix elements in (A.85) is known and we are left only with matrix elements of the type (A.81) for $1 \le a \le x - 1$. Now we make a one loop developments for the matrix elements (A.81) with (A.81) for a = x - 1, this produces matrix elements of the type (A.81) with a = x - 2, loops term of the type

$$\langle N_{1+2(x-1)}^T \le \bar{N}_{1+2(x-1)}^T - 2x - 1 | T_{1+2(x-1)}^{(K)}(\xi_b) | t \rangle,$$
(A.86)

$$t_{1+2(x-1)}(\xi_b)\langle N_{1+2(x-1)}^T \le \bar{N}_{1+2(x-1)}^T - 2x - 1|t\rangle$$
 (A.87)

and new border terms of the type (A.84) with $N_{1+2x}^- \le \bar{N}_{1+2x}^- - 1$, either this integer is zero or we repeat for these border terms the same procedure explained above ending up with only matrix elements of the type (A.81) for $1 \le a \le x - 2$ while for a = x - 1, we are left with all terms of the type (A.87) so that we have reduced of one unit the value of $N_{1+2(x-1)}^T$ with respect to the value in (A.83) for which it was holding

$$N_{1+2(x-1)}^T \le \bar{N}_{2x-1}^+ + 1 - 2x - r_{2x-1} + \bar{N}_{2x-1}^- - s_{2x-1} = \bar{N}_{2x-1}^T - 2x. \tag{A.88}$$

We can repeat this procedure now and after at most a total of $\bar{N}_{2x-1}^T - 2x - N$, we generate matrix elements with both a = x - 1 and a = x for which the identity between operator and scalar matrix elements is known. So on we are lead to develop matrix elements with a = x - 2 reducing, at any step of the above procedure, at least of one unit the value of $N_{1+2(x-2)}^T$ up to arrive to matrix elements for which the identity of the operator and scalar terms is known. At this point we are left with a = x - 3 and so on up to arrive to be left only with matrix elements of the type (A.81) for a = 1 for which we have $N_1^+ \leq \bar{N}_1^+ - 1$, here if we want we can do induction and prove the theorem.

However, it is interesting to get a bound on the maximal number of loops to implement in order to be reduced to linear combinations of matrix elements for which the identity (A.5) applies. From the above analysis, to get the reduction of at least one unit in N_1^+ , we have to implement before x loops, to generate all the types of allowed matrix elements, then we have to do less than

$$N_{1+2x}^{-} \prod_{a=1}^{x-1} (\bar{N}_{2a+1}^{T} - (2a+1) - N), \tag{A.89}$$

loops. This means that using the above procedure, we have to do less than

$$\bar{N}_T \equiv \bar{N}_1^+ (x + N_{1+2x}^- \prod_{a=1}^{x-1} (\bar{N}_{2a+1}^T - (2a+1) - N)), \tag{A.90}$$

loops in order to generate only matrix elements for which the identity (A.5) applies. This means that starting from the original matrix elements (A.17) and (A.18), by implementing all these loops, they will be rewritten as the linear combination of less than $N^{1+2\bar{N}_T}$ matrix elements for which the identity (A.5) applies with the same coefficients, namely for any $i=1,\ldots,N$ we have:

$$\langle \bar{N}_{1},...,\bar{N}_{n}|T_{1}^{(K)}(\xi_{i}-\eta)|t\rangle = \sum_{r=1}^{n-1}\sum_{a=1}^{N}\sum_{h=0}^{1}\sum_{\{N_{1},...,N_{n}\}\in S_{ra,h}^{(n,(\bar{N}))}} C_{\{N_{1},...,N_{n}\}}^{(1,\{\bar{N}\},r,a,h,i)}\langle N_{1},...,N_{n}|T_{r}^{(K)}(\xi_{a}^{(h)})|t\rangle, (A.91)$$



and

$$t_{1}(\xi_{i}-\eta)\langle \bar{N}_{1},...,\bar{N}_{n}|t\rangle = \sum_{r=1}^{n-1} \sum_{a=1}^{N} \sum_{h=0}^{1} \sum_{\{N_{1},...,N_{n}\} \in S_{r,a,h}^{(m,\{\bar{N}\})}} C_{\{N_{1},...,N_{n}\}}^{(1,\{\bar{N}\},r,a,h,i)} t_{r}(\xi_{a}^{(h)})\langle N_{1},...,N_{n}|t\rangle, \quad (A.92)$$

from which the proof of the Theorem directly follows.

It is interesting to remark here that all the formulae derived in this Appendix could have been obtained exactly in the same manner for the products of operators themselves appearing in any of the considered average value between the co-vector $\langle S|$ and the vector $|t\rangle$. Hence a direct consequence of the above relation is the equation (3.15) with the property that the coefficients $C_{hh'}^{(a)}$ are obtained from the fusion relations and asymptotic behavior of the transfer matrices.

B Appendix B

This appendix is devoted to complete the proof of the Theorem 4.1. In a first subsection, we first recall for self-consistence some elementary properties of the algebraic functions that we will use. Then we present in the second subsection the proof the Theorem 4.1.

B.1 Some elementary properties of algebraic functions

Let us present a couple of elementary lemmas on algebraic functions. First, let us recall that a function $f(x_1,...,x_N)$ of N variables:

$$f:(x_1,...,x_N) \in \mathbb{C}^N \to f(x_1,...,x_N) \in \mathbb{C},$$
 (B.1)

is by definition algebraic iff there exist M+1 polynomials $a_m(x_1,...,x_N)$ such that it holds:

$$P(y|x_1,...,x_N) = 0 \text{ for } y \equiv f(x_1,...,x_N),$$
 (B.2)

where we have defined the polynomial $P(y|x_1,...,x_N)$ as it follows:

$$P(y|x_1,...,x_N) = \sum_{m=0}^{M} y^m a_m(x_1,...,x_N).$$
 (B.3)

Moreover, we say that $f(x_1,...,x_N)$ is an algebraic function of order M if the polynomial $a_M(x_1,...,x_N)$ is not identically zero. Clearly, to any set of polynomial $a_m(x_1,...,x_N)$ for $m \in \{0,...,M\}$, under the condition $a_M(x_1,...,x_N)$ not identically zero, are associated M algebraic functions $p_i(x_1,...,x_N)$ of order M such that:

$$P(y|x_1,...,x_N) = a_M(x_1,...,x_N) \prod_{m=1}^{M} (y - p_m(x_1,...,x_N)).$$
 (B.4)

Lemma B.1. Let us fix $P(y|x_1,...,x_N)$ a degree M polynomial in y of the form (B.3), then the M associated algebraic functions $p_m(x_1,...,x_N)$ are all nonzero almost for any $(x_1,...,x_N) \in \mathbb{C}^N$ if (and only if) there exists at least a point $(\bar{x}_1,...,\bar{x}_N) \in \mathbb{C}^N$ such that:

$$p_m(\bar{x}_1, ..., \bar{x}_N) \neq 0 \ \forall m \in \{1, ..., M\}.$$
 (B.5)



Proof. The proof is an immediate consequence of the following identity:

$$a_0(x_1,...,x_N) = (-1)^M a_M(x_1,...,x_N) \prod_{m=1}^M p_m(x_1,...,x_N),$$
 (B.6)

of the fact that by assumption $a_0(x_1,...,x_N)$ and $a_M(x_1,...,x_N)$ are polynomials and $a_M(x_1,...,x_N)$ is not identically zero. Indeed, the inequality (B.5) implies that it holds:

$$a_0(\bar{x}_1, ..., \bar{x}_N) \neq 0,$$
 (B.7)

so that, being it a polynomial, it is not identically zero. So the product

$$\prod_{m=1}^{M} p_m(x_1, ..., x_N) \neq 0,$$
(B.8)

for almost any $(x_1,...,x_N) \in \mathbb{C}^N$ and the same has to be true for any one of the algebraic functions $p_m(x_1,...,x_N)$.

It is interesting to point out that any algebraic function $f(x_1,...,x_N)$ of degree M can be naturally interpreted as the eigenvalue of a N-parameters polynomial family of $M \times M$ square matrices. Indeed, let us denote with $P(y|x_1,...,x_N)$ a degree M polynomial in y of the form (B.3) such that $f(x_1,...,x_N)$ is one of its roots (B.1). Then, $f(x_1,...,x_N)$ is an eigenvalue of a family of square matrices $P(x_1,...,x_N)$ with characteristic polynomial coinciding with $P(y|x_1,...,x_N)$. Note that we have the following representation of $P(x_1,...,x_N)$ in terms of the Frobenius companion matrix:

$$P(x_1, ..., x_N) = V_M C(x_1, ..., x_N) V_M^{-1},$$
(B.9)

where V_M is any invertible $M \times M$ square matrix and

$$C(x_{1},...,x_{N}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & \ddots & \vdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 & 1 \\ -a_{0}(\{x_{i}\}) & -a_{1}(\{x_{i}\}) & \cdots & -a_{M-2}(\{x_{i}\}) & -a_{M-1}(\{x_{i}\}) \end{pmatrix}_{M \times M}, \quad (B.10)$$

and $a_i(x_1,...,x_N)$ are the following rational functions:

$$a_i(x_1,...,x_N) = a_i(x_1,...,x_N)/a_M(x_1,...,x_N).$$
 (B.11)

Indeed, the characteristic polynomial associated to $P(x_1,...,x_N)$ is

$$-P(y|x_1,...,x_N)/a_M(x_1,...,x_N) = \prod_{m=1}^{M} (y - p_m(x_1,...,x_N)),$$
(B.12)

which has the same algebraic function roots of $P(y|x_1,...,x_N)$. This observation allows to prove easily the following:

Lemma B.2. Let $p(x_1,...,x_N)$ and $q(x_1,...,x_N)$ be any couple of algebraic functions of order M and R, respectively, then their sum and product are as well algebraic functions now of order at most M+R.



Proof. Let us denote with $P(y|x_1,...,x_N)$ a degree M polynomial in y of the form (B.3) of which $p(x_1,...,x_N)$ is an algebraic function root. Similarly, let us denote with $Q(y|x_1,...,x_N)$ a degree R polynomial in y of the form

$$Q(y|x_1,...,x_N) = \sum_{r=0}^{R} y^r b_r(x_1,...,x_N) = b_R(x_1,...,x_N) \prod_{r=1}^{R} (y - q_r(x_1,...,x_N)),$$
 (B.13)

where $b_m(x_1,...,x_N)$ are polynomials and $b_R(x_1,...,x_N)$ is not identically zero, of which $q(x_1,...,x_N)$ is an algebraic function root. Then, let us denote with $C_P(x_1,...,x_N)$ and $C_Q(x_1,...,x_N)$ the $M\times M$ and $R\times R$ families of Frobenius companion matrices associated respectively to the polynomials $P(y|x_1,...,x_N)$ and $Q(y|x_1,...,x_N)$ so that $p(x_1,...,x_N)$ and $q(x_1,...,x_N)$ are eigenvalues of the matrices $C_P(x_1,...,x_N)$ and $C_Q(x_1,...,x_N)$, respectively. Let us introduce the matrices:

$$A_{p+q}(x_1,...,x_N) = V_M C_P(x_1,...,x_N) V_M^{-1} \otimes I_R + I_M \otimes V_R C_Q(x_1,...,x_N) V_R^{-1},$$
 (B.14)

$$A_{p*q}(x_1, ..., x_N) = V_M C_P(x_1, ..., x_N) V_M^{-1} \otimes V_R C_Q(x_1, ..., x_N) V_R^{-1},$$
(B.15)

where V_M and V_R are any invertible $M \times M$ and $R \times R$ square matrix, while we have denoted with I_M and I_R the identity $M \times M$ and $R \times R$ square matrices. Then, denoted with $\Sigma_{\mathsf{A}_{p+q}(x_1,\ldots,x_N)}$ and $\Sigma_{\mathsf{A}_{p+q}(x_1,\ldots,x_N)}$ the set of the eigenvalues of $\mathsf{A}_{p+q}(x_1,\ldots,x_N)$ and $\mathsf{A}_{p+q}(x_1,\ldots,x_N)$, our statement is a direct consequence of the following spectral properties:

$$\Sigma_{\mathsf{A}_{n+q}(x_1,...,x_N)} = \{ f(x_1,...,x_N) : f(x_1,...,x_N) = p_m(x_1,...,x_N) + q_r(x_1,...,x_N) \},$$
 (B.16)

$$\Sigma_{\mathsf{A}_{n * \sigma}(x_1, ..., x_N)} = \{ f(x_1, ..., x_N) : f(x_1, ..., x_N) = p_m(x_1, ..., x_N) q_r(x_1, ..., x_N) \}.$$
 (B.17)

for all the
$$(r, m) \in \{1, ..., M\} \times \{1, ..., R\}$$
.

The previous lemma implies the following

Corollary B.1. Let us take a polynomial of the form

$$T(y_1, ..., y_S | x_1, ..., x_N) = \sum_{r_1, ..., r_S = 0}^R \prod_{a=1}^S y_a^{r_a} \alpha_r(x_1, ..., x_N),$$
 (B.18)

and S algebraic functions $f_m(x_1,...,x_N)$, then

$$t(x_1,...,x_N) \equiv T(f_1(x_1,...,x_N),...,f_S(x_1,...,x_N)|x_1,...,x_N)$$
(B.19)

is itself an algebraic function.

B.2 Proof of Theorem 4.1

The proof of the Theorem 4.1 is now developed using as main ingredient the properties of the algebraic functions.

Proof of Theorem 4.1. Let us now come to the proof of the existence of the polynomial $\varphi_t(\lambda)$ of maximal degree N satisfying the TQ equation, once we assume that $t_1(\lambda)$ is a transfer matrix eigenvalue. We have to satisfy the system:

$$t_1(\xi_b) \varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_b) = k_i a(\xi_b) \varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_b - \eta), \quad \forall b \in \{1, \dots, N\}, i \in \{1, \dots, n\},$$
 (B.20)

and the conditions

$$\varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_b) \neq 0 \quad , \forall b \in \{1, ..., N\}.$$
 (B.21)



Moreover, saying that $\varphi_t^{(i)}(\lambda)$ is a polynomial of maximal degree N is equivalent to say that $\varphi_t^{(i)}(\lambda)$ can be written in the following form:

$$\varphi_t^{(i)}(\lambda) = \sum_{a=1}^{N+1} \prod_{\substack{b=1\\b \neq a}}^{N+1} \frac{\lambda - \xi_b}{\xi_a - \xi_b} \, \varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_a). \tag{B.22}$$

In (B.22), ξ_{N+1} is an arbitrary complex number, different from ξ_1, \ldots, ξ_N , which can be chosen at our convenience. Hence the system (B.20) is equivalent to a homogeneous linear system of N equations for the N+1 unknowns $\varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_1), \ldots, \varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_{N+1})$, which can alternatively be thought of as an inhomogeneous linear system for the N unknowns $\varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_1), \ldots, \varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_N)$ in terms of the (N+1)-th one $\varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_{N+1})$:

$$\sum_{b=1}^{N} \left[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t)} \right]_{ab} \varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_b) = -\prod_{\ell=1}^{N} \frac{\xi_a - \xi_\ell - \eta}{\xi_{N+1} - \xi_\ell} \varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_{N+1}). \tag{B.23}$$

The elements of the matrix $C_{1,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t)}$ of this linear system are

$$[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t)}]_{rs} = -\delta_{rs} \frac{t_1(\xi_r)}{\mathsf{k}_i a(\xi_r)} + \prod_{\substack{c=1\\c \neq s}}^{N+1} \frac{\xi_r - \xi_c - \eta}{\xi_s - \xi_c} \qquad \forall r, s \in \{1, \dots, N\}.$$
 (B.24)

If we can prove that $\det_{\mathbf{N}}[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t)}]$ is nonzero and finite for any ξ_{N+1} , up to a finite number of values, then, for any given choice of $\varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_{N+1}) \neq 0$, there exists one and only one nontrivial solution $(\varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_1), \dots, \varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_N))$ of the system (B.23), which is given by Cramer's rule:

$$\varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_j) = \varphi_t^{(i)}(\xi_{N+1}) \frac{\det_{N} [C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t|j)}]}{\det_{N} [C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t)}]}, \quad \forall j \in \{1, \dots, N\},$$
(B.25)

with matrices $C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t|j)}$ defined as

$$[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t|j)}]_{rs} = (1 - \delta_{s,j})[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t)}]_{rs} - \delta_{s,j} \prod_{\ell=1}^{N} \frac{\xi_r - \xi_\ell - \eta}{\xi_{N+1} - \xi_\ell},$$
(B.26)

for all $r, s \in \{1, ..., N\}$. Then our statement is a consequence of the following proposition which ensures that all these determinants are nonzero for almost any values of their parameters.

Now by using the rank one $N \times N$ matrix $\Delta_{\xi_{N+1}}(\lambda)$, defined in (4.23), the interpolation formula for $\varphi_t^{(i)}(\lambda)$ can be rewritten in a one determinant form:

$$\varphi_t^{(i)}(\lambda) = \frac{\det_N \left[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t)} + \Delta_{\xi_{N+1}}(\lambda) \right]}{\det_N \left[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(T_1^{(K)})} \right]} \prod_{c=1}^N \frac{\lambda - \xi_c}{\xi_{N+1} - \xi_c},$$
(B.27)

or equivalently:

$$\varphi_t^{(i)}(\lambda) = \frac{\det_N \left[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(t)} + \bar{\Delta}_{\xi_{N+1}}(\lambda) \right]}{\det_N \left[C_{i,\xi_{N+1}}^{(T_1^{(K)})} \right]} + \prod_{c=1}^N \frac{\lambda - \xi_c}{\xi_{N+1} - \xi_c} - 1, \tag{B.28}$$

where we have defined:

$$[\bar{\Delta}_{\xi_{N+1}}(\lambda)]_{ab} = -\prod_{c=1}^{N+1} \frac{\lambda - \xi_c}{\xi_b - \xi_c} \prod_{c=1}^{N} \frac{\xi_a - \xi_c - \eta}{\xi_{N+1} - \xi_c} \qquad \forall a, b \in \{1, \dots, N\}.$$
 (B.29)



Let us define the functions:

$$f_t(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j \le N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta) = \prod_{a=1}^{N} \prod_{\substack{b=1\\b \ne a}}^{N+1} (\xi_a - \xi_b) \det_N \left[C_{i, \xi_{N+1}}^{(t)} \right]_{rs},$$
(B.30)

$$f_{t}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j \leq N}\}, \{k_{i}\}, \eta) = \prod_{a=1}^{N} \prod_{\substack{b=1 \ b \neq a}}^{N+1} (\xi_{a} - \xi_{b}) \det_{N} \left[C_{i, \xi_{N+1}}^{(t)} \right]_{rs},$$

$$g_{t,j}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j \leq N}\}, \{k_{i}\}, \eta) = \prod_{a=1}^{N} \prod_{\substack{b=1 \ b \neq a}}^{N+1} (\xi_{a} - \xi_{b}) \det_{N} \left[C_{i, \xi_{N+1}}^{(t|j)} \right]_{rs},$$
(B.30)

where the $\{k_1, ..., k_n\}$ are the eigenvalues of the twist matrix K, then the following proposition holds:

Proposition B.1. Let $t_l(\lambda)$ be the generic transfer matrix eigenvalue, with $l \in \{1, ..., n^N\}$, then $f_{t_i}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j \leq N}\}, \{k_i\})$ and $g_{t_i, j}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j \leq N}\}, \{k_i\})$, for any $j \in \{1, ..., N\}$, are polynomial in ξ_{N+1} which for any value of ξ_{N+1} , up to a finite number of values, are nonzero for almost any values of $\{\xi_1,\ldots,\xi_N\}$, $\{k_i\}$ and η .

Proof. First of all we have to remark that the transfer matrix of the fundamental representation of $Y(gl_n)$ associated to a twist matrix with eigenvalues $\{k_{i\leq n}\}$ is a polynomial of degree N in λ and η , is a polynomial of degree 1 in the $\{k_{i < n}\}$ and in the inhomogeneities $\{\xi_1, \dots, \xi_N\}$. Then, the transfer matrix eigenvalues $t(\lambda|\{\xi_1,\ldots,\xi_N\},\{k_i\},\eta)$ are degree N polynomials in λ and, for any fixed value of λ , they are algebraic functions of maximal order n^N in the variables $\{\xi_1,\ldots,\xi_N\}$, $\{k_i\}$ and η . Indeed, they are the zeros of the characteristic polynomial of the one parameter family of commuting transfer matrices of the following form:

$$P_{T}(y|\lambda, \{\xi_{1}, \dots, \xi_{N}\}, \{k_{i}\}, \eta) = \sum_{b=0}^{n^{N}} y^{b} a_{b}(\lambda, \{\xi_{1}, \dots, \xi_{N}\}, \{k_{i}\}, \eta)$$

$$= a_{n^{N}}(\lambda, \{\xi_{1}, \dots, \xi_{N}\}, \{k_{i}\}, \eta)$$

$$\times \prod_{b=1}^{n^{N}} (y - t_{b}(\lambda|\{\xi_{1}, \dots, \xi_{N}\}, \{k_{i}\}, \eta)), \quad (B.33)$$

where the $a_b(\lambda, \{\xi_{j \le N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta)$ are polynomials in their variables. From the previous corollary it follows that the functions $f_{t_l}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta)$ and $g_{t_l,j}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta)$, for any $j \in \{1, ..., N\}$, are polynomials in the ξ_{N+1} and algebraic functions of their arguments $\{\xi_{i < N}\}$, $\{k_i\}$ and η , for any choice of the transfer matrix eigenvalue $t_l(\lambda|\{\xi_1,\ldots,\xi_N\},\{k_i\},\eta)$, i.e. for any $l \in \{1, ..., n^N\}$.

Let us introduce the new functions:

$$f_{y_1,\dots,y_N}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) = \prod_{a=1}^N \prod_{\substack{b=1\\b \neq a}}^{N+1} (\xi_a - \xi_b) \det_N [c_{y_1,\dots,y_N}(\xi_{N+1})],$$
 (B.34)

$$g_{y_1,\dots,y_N,j}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) = \prod_{a=1}^{N} \prod_{\substack{b=1\\b \neq a}}^{N+1} (\xi_a - \xi_b) \det_N [c_{y_1,\dots,y_N}^{(j)}(\xi_{N+1})], \tag{B.35}$$

where we have defined:

$$[c_{y_1,\dots,y_N}(\xi_{N+1})]_{ab} = -\delta_{ab} \frac{y_a}{\mathsf{k}_1 a(\xi_a)} + \prod_{\substack{c=1\\c \neq b}}^{N+1} \frac{\xi_a - \xi_c - \eta}{\xi_b - \xi_c} \qquad \forall a, b \in \{1,\dots,N\}, \tag{B.36}$$

$$[c_{y_1,\dots,y_N}^{(j)}(\xi_{N+1})]_{ab} = (1 - \delta_{b,j})[c_{y_1,\dots,y_N}(\xi_{N+1})]_{ab} - \delta_{b,j} \prod_{\ell=1}^N \frac{\xi_a - \xi_\ell - \eta}{\xi_{N+1} - \xi_\ell}.$$
 (B.37)



Clearly, it holds:

$$f_{t_i}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j \le N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta) = f_{t_i(\xi_1), \dots, t_i(\xi_N)}(\xi_{N+1}, \eta),$$
(B.38)

$$g_{t_l,j}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta) = g_{t_l(\xi_1), \dots, t_l(\xi_N), j}(\xi_{N+1}, \eta),$$
(B.39)

moreover, it is clear that the function $f_{t_i}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j \le N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta)$ and $g_{t_i, j}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j \le N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta)$, for any $j \in \{1, ..., N\}$, are algebraic functions of maximal order n^{N^2} in their arguments $\{\xi_{i \le N}\}$, $\{k_i\}$ and η . Indeed, defined:

$$\hat{P}_{f}(y|\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_{i}\}, \eta) = \prod_{l_{1}=1}^{n^{N}} \cdots \prod_{l_{N}=1}^{n^{N}} (y - f_{t_{l_{1}}(\xi_{1}), \dots, t_{l_{N}}(\xi_{N})}(\xi_{N+1}, \eta)),$$

$$\hat{P}_{g,j}(y|\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_{i}\}, \eta) = \prod_{l_{1}=1}^{n^{N}} \cdots \prod_{l_{N}=1}^{n^{N}} (y - g_{t_{l_{1}}(\xi_{1}), \dots, t_{l_{N}}(\xi_{N}), j}(\xi_{N+1}, \eta)),$$
(B.40)

$$\hat{P}_{g,j}(y|\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta) = \prod_{l_1=1}^{n^N} \cdots \prod_{l_N=1}^{n^N} (y - g_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1), \dots, t_{l_N}(\xi_N), j}(\xi_{N+1}, \eta)),$$
(B.41)

for any fixed ξ_{N+1} these are single value algebraic functions of their arguments $\{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i\}$ and η so that there exist nonzero polynomials:

$$a_{n^{2N}}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta) \text{ and } a_{n^{2N}}^{(j)}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta),$$
 (B.42)

such that defined

$$P_f(y|\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta) = a_{n^{2N}}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta)\hat{P}_f(y|\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i\}, \eta), \quad (B.43)$$

$$P_{g,j}(y|\xi_{N+1},\{\xi_{j\leq N}\},\{k_i\},\eta) = a_{n^{2N}}^{(j)}(\xi_{N+1},\{\xi_{j\leq N}\},\{k_i\},\eta)\hat{P}_{g,j}(y|\xi_{N+1},\{\xi_{j\leq N}\},\{k_i\},\eta), \quad (B.44)$$

they are polynomials in all their variables and the $f_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1),\dots,t_{l_N}(\xi_N)}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)$ and $g_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1),\dots,t_{l_N}(\xi_N),j}(\xi_N)$ (ξ_{N+1}, η) are the respective associated algebraic roots. Let us remark now that the transfer matrix of the fundamental representation of $Y(gl_n)$ associated to a twist matrix satisfying the eigenvalues conditions $k_i = \delta_{1,i}$ is similar to the diagonal entry $A_1(\lambda)$ of the monodromy matrix. The spectrum of which is known and has the following form

$$\prod_{a=1}^{R} (\lambda - \xi_{\pi(a)}) \prod_{a=1+R}^{N} (\lambda - \xi_{\pi(a)} + \eta), \tag{B.45}$$

over all the values of $R \leq N$ and $\pi \in S_N$ (permutations of $\{1,...,N\}$). So that for any fixed $t_{l \le n^N}(\lambda | \{k_i\})$, eigenvalue of the transfer matrix, there exist a $R_l \le N$ and a $\pi_l \in S_N$ such that:

$$\lim_{\mathsf{k}_{i} \to \delta_{1,i}} t_{l}(\lambda | \{\mathsf{k}_{i}\}) = \prod_{a=1}^{R_{l}} (\lambda - \xi_{\pi_{l}(a)}) \prod_{a=1+R_{l}}^{N} (\lambda - \xi_{\pi_{l}(a)} + \eta). \tag{B.46}$$

It is then simple to observe that

$$f_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1),\dots,t_{l_N}(\xi_N)}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)\bigg|_{\mathsf{k}_i=\delta_{1,i}}\prod_{l=1}^N a(\xi_l),\tag{B.47}$$

$$g_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1),\dots,t_{l_N}(\xi_N),j}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)\Big|_{\mathbf{k}_i=\delta_{1,i}}\prod_{l=1}^N a(\xi_l),$$
 (B.48)

are polynomial of their parameters: ξ_{N+1} , $\{\xi_{j\leq N}\}$ and η . So that if we prove that they are nonzero in a point they are so almost everywhere. From the equation (B.46) it follows that for any $\{l_1,...,l_N\} \in \{1,...,n^N\}^{\otimes N}$ there exist a $R_{\{l_i\}} \leq N$ and a $\pi_{\{l_i\}} \in S_N$ such that:

$$t_{l_{\pi_{\{l,1}(i)}}(\xi_{\pi_{\{l,1\}}(i)}|\{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i = \delta_{1,i}\}, \eta) = 0 \text{ if } i \leq R_{\{l_j\}}$$
(B.49)

$$t_{l_{\pi_{\{l_i\}}(i)}}(\xi_{\pi_{\{l_j\}}(i)}|\{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i = \delta_{1,i}\}, \eta) \neq 0 \text{ if } R_{\{l_j\}} + 1 \leq i.$$
 (B.50)



Then to compute

$$f_{l_1(\xi_1),\dots,l_{l_N}(\xi_N)}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)\Big|_{\mathbf{k}_i=\delta_{1,i}},$$
(B.51)

we define:

$$\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a+1)}^{(\pi)} = \xi_{N+1} - (N-a)\eta, \qquad \forall a \in \{R_{\{l_j\}}, \dots, N-1\},$$
(B.52)

while the $\xi_{\pi(i)}^{(\pi)} = \xi_{\pi(i)}^{(\pi)}$ for $i \in \{1, \dots, R_{\{l_j\}}\}$ are kept free, where we have omitted the $\{l_j\}$ dependence of the permutation π to simplify the notation. Let us remark that it holds:

$$a(\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(h)}^{(\pi)}|\{\tilde{\xi}_{j\leq N}^{(\pi)}\},\eta) = 0, \quad \forall h \in \{R_{\{l_j\}}+1,\ldots,N-1\} \text{ and } a(\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(N)}^{(\pi)}|\{\tilde{\xi}_{j\leq N}^{(\pi)}\},\eta) \neq 0, \quad \text{(B.53)}$$

then defined:

$$\xi_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon) = \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} + a\epsilon, \qquad \forall a \in \{1, \dots, N\},\tag{B.54}$$

when ϵ approaches zero it holds:

$$-\frac{t_{l_{\pi(h)}}(\xi_{\pi(h)}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)|\{\xi_{j\leq N}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)\},\{k_{i}=\delta_{i,1}\},\eta)}{a(\xi_{\pi(h)}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)|\{\xi_{j\leq N}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)\},\eta)} = \epsilon^{-1}\hat{t}_{h}^{(\pi|\{l_{i}\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) + \\ +\tilde{t}_{h}^{(\pi|\{l_{i}\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) + O(\epsilon), \quad (B.55)$$

where

$$(\hat{t}_h^{(\pi|\{l_i\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta),\tilde{t}_h^{(\pi|\{l_i\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)) \neq (0,0) \ h \in \{R_{\{l_i\}}+1,\ldots,N\},$$
 (B.56)

and
$$\hat{t}_N^{(\pi|\{l_i\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) = 0.$$
 (B.57)

So defining:

$$t_h^{(\pi|\{l_i\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) = \begin{cases} \hat{t}_h^{(\pi|\{l_i\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) & \text{if this is nonzero} \\ \hat{t}_h^{(\pi|\{l_i\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}, \quad \forall h \in \{R_{\{l_j\}} + 1, \dots, N\}, \quad (B.58)$$

it holds:

$$t_h^{(\pi|\{l_i\})}(\xi_{N+1}, \eta) \neq 0, \ \forall h \in \{R_{\{l_i\}} + 1, \dots, N\}.$$
 (B.59)

We can now observe that the following block structure emerges:

$$[c_{t_{l_{1}}(\xi_{1}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)),\dots,t_{l_{N}}(\xi_{N}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon))}(\xi_{N+1})]_{\pi(a),\pi(b)} = x_{a,b}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon),$$

$$\forall (a,b) \in \{1,\dots,R_{\{l_{i}\}}\} \times \{1,\dots,R_{\{l_{i}\}}\},$$
(B.60)

$$[c_{t_{l_{1}}(\xi_{1}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)),\dots,t_{l_{N}}(\xi_{N}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon))}(\xi_{N+1})]_{\pi(a),\pi(b)} = \delta_{a+1,b}x_{a,a+1}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon) + \epsilon(1-\delta_{a+1,b})y_{a,b}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon),$$

$$\forall (a,b) \in \{1,\dots,R_{\{l_{i}\}}\} \times \{R_{\{l_{i}\}}+1,\dots,N\}, \quad (B.61)$$

$$[c_{t_{l_{1}}(\xi_{1}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)),\dots,t_{l_{N}}(\xi_{N}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon))}(\xi_{N+1})]_{\pi(a),\pi(b)} = \epsilon y_{a,b}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon),$$

$$\forall (a,b) \in \{R_{\{l_{i}\}} + 1,\dots,N\} \times \{1,\dots,R_{\{l_{i}\}}\}, \quad (B.62)$$

$$\begin{split} [c_{t_{l_{1}}(\xi_{1}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)),...,t_{l_{N}}(\xi_{N}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon))}(\xi_{N+1})]_{\pi(a),\pi(b)} &= \left(\epsilon^{-1}\hat{t}_{h}^{(\pi|\{l_{i}\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) + \tilde{t}_{h}^{(\pi|\{l_{i}\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) + O(\epsilon)\right) + \\ &+ \delta_{a+1,b}x_{a,a+1}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon) + \epsilon(1-\delta_{a+1,b})y_{a,b}^{(\pi)}(\epsilon), \\ \forall (a,b) \in \{R_{\{l_{i}\}}+1,...,N\} \times \{R_{\{l_{i}\}}+1,...,N\}, \text{ (B.63)} \end{split}$$



where it holds

$$x_{a,b}^{(\pi)}(0) = \prod_{\substack{c=1\\c \neq b}}^{N+1} \frac{\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(c)}^{(\pi)} - \eta}{\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(c)}^{(\pi)}}, \qquad y_{a,b}^{(\pi)}(0) = \prod_{\substack{c=1\\c \neq b,a+1}}^{N+1} \frac{\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(c)}^{(\pi)} - \eta}{\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(c)}^{(\pi)}}, \tag{B.64}$$

and clearly

$$x_{a,a+1}^{(\pi)}(0) \neq 0 \text{ and } y_{a,b}^{(\pi)}(0) \neq 0 \quad \forall a, b \in \{1, \dots, N\}.$$
 (B.65)

Let us denote with $S_{\{l_i\}}$ the nonnegative integer defining the total number of $\hat{t}_h^{(\pi|\{l_i\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) \neq 0$, then the next limit follows:

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \epsilon^{S_{\{l_i\}}} f_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)),\dots,t_{l_N}(\xi_N^{(\pi)}(\epsilon))}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) \Big|_{\mathbf{k}_i = \delta_{1,i}} = \prod_{a=1}^N \prod_{\substack{b=1 \\ b \neq a}}^{N+1} \left(\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)} \right)$$

$$\times \prod_{h=R_{\{l_i\}}+1}^N t_h^{(\pi|\{l_i\})}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) \det_{R_{\{l_i\}}} \left[\left[c_{t_{l_1}(\tilde{\xi}_1^{(\pi)}),\dots,t_{l_N}(\tilde{\xi}_N^{(\pi)})}(\xi_{N+1}) \right]_{\pi(a),\pi(b)} \right] \neq 0, \quad (B.66)$$

being

$$\begin{split} \det_{R_{\{l_j\}}} \left[[c_{t_{l_1}(\tilde{\xi}_1^{(\pi)}), \dots, t_{l_N}(\tilde{\xi}_N^{(\pi)})}(\xi_{N+1})]_{\pi(a), \pi(b)} \right] &= \prod_{a=1}^{R_{\{l_j\}}} \frac{\prod_{b=1}^{N+1} (\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)} - \eta)}{\prod_{b\neq a}^{N+1} (\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)})} \\ &\times \det_{R_{\{l_j\}}} \left[\frac{1}{\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)} - \eta} \right] \\ &= \prod_{a=1}^{R_{\{l_j\}}} \prod_{b=R_{\{l_j\}}+1}^{N+1} \frac{\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)} - \eta}{\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)} - \eta} \neq 0. \end{split} \tag{B.68}$$

This result implies that $f_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)),...,t_{l_N}(\xi_N^{(\pi)}(\epsilon))}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)\Big|_{\mathbf{k}_i=\delta_{1,i}}$ is a nonzero Laurent polynomial of ϵ , so that the polynomial (B.47) is not identically zero and so:

$$f_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1),\dots,t_{l_N}(\xi_N)}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)\Big|_{\mathbf{k}_i=\delta_{1,i}} \neq 0$$
 (B.69)

holds almost for any choice of the parameters ξ_{N+1} , $\{\xi_{j\leq N}\}$ and η . Being this results true for any $\{l_1,...,l_N\}\in\{1,...,n^N\}^{\otimes N}$ the Lemma B.1 indeed implies that

$$f_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1),\dots,t_{l_N}(\xi_N)}(\xi_{N+1},\eta) \neq 0$$
 (B.70)

holds also for almost any choice of all the parameters ξ_{N+1} , $\{\xi_{j\leq N}\}$, $\{k_i\}$ and η which completes our proof.

Let us compute now similarly the function

$$g_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1),\dots,t_{l_N}(\xi_N),j}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)\Big|_{\mathbf{k}_i=\delta_{1,i}}.$$
 (B.71)

In order to do so let us remark that defined:

$$\gamma(j) = N + 1, \quad \gamma(a) = a \qquad \forall a \in \{1, \dots, N\} \setminus \{j\}, \tag{B.72}$$



we have the identity:

$$\det_{N}\left(\left[c_{y_{1},...,y_{i},...,y_{N}}^{(j)}(\xi_{N+1})\right]_{ab}\right) = -\det_{N}\left(\left[\bar{c}_{\bar{y}_{1},...,\bar{y}_{i},...,\bar{y}_{N}}^{(j)}(\xi_{N+1})\right]_{ab}\right),\tag{B.73}$$

where we have defined:

$$\bar{y}_h = y_h (1 - \delta_{h,j}),$$
 (B.74)

and

$$[\bar{c}_{y_1,\dots,y_N}^{(j)}(\xi_{N+1})]_{ab} = -\delta_{ab} \frac{\bar{y}_a}{\mathsf{k}_1 a(\xi_a)} + \prod_{\substack{c=1\\c \neq \gamma(b)}}^{N+1} \frac{\xi_a - \xi_c - \eta}{\xi_{\gamma(b)} - \xi_c} \qquad \forall a, b \in \{1,\dots,N\}. \tag{B.75}$$

So that we can compute $g_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1),...,t_{l_N}(\xi_N),j}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)\Big|_{\mathbf{k}_i=\delta_{1,i}}$ exactly along the same lines we have computed $f_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1),...,t_{l_N}(\xi_N)}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)\Big|_{\mathbf{k}_i=\delta_{1,i}}$ at least around some special point that we are going to define. From the equation (B.46) it follows that for any $\{l_1,...,\widehat{l_j},...,l_N\} \in \{1,...,n^N\}^{\otimes (N-1)}$ there exist a $R_{\{l_j\}} \leq N$ and a $\pi_{\{l_j\}} \in S_N$, such that fixed $\pi_{\{l_j\}}(R_{\{l_j\}}) = j$, it holds:

$$t_{l_{\pi_{\{l_i\}}(i)}}(\xi_{\pi_{\{l_j\}}(i)}|\{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i = \delta_{1,i}\}, \eta) = 0 \text{ if } i \leq R_{\{l_j\}} - 1$$
(B.76)

$$t_{l_{\pi_{\{l,i\}}(i)}}(\xi_{\pi_{\{l_j\}}(i)}|\{\xi_{j\leq N}\}, \{k_i = \delta_{1,i}\}, \eta) \neq 0 \text{ if } R_{\{l_j\}} + 1 \leq i.$$
(B.77)

Then we define:

$$\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a+1)}^{(\pi)} = \xi_{N+1} - (N-a)\eta, \qquad \forall a \in \{R_{\{l_i\}}, \dots, N-1\},\tag{B.78}$$

while the $\xi_{\pi(i)}^{(\pi)} = \xi_{\pi(i)}^{(\pi)}$ for $i \in \{1, \dots, R_{\{l_j\}}\}$ are kept free, where we have omitted the $\{l_j\}$ dependence of the permutation π to simplify the notation. From this point we can proceed as for $f_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1),\dots,t_{l_N}(\xi_N)}(\xi_{N+1},\eta)\Big|_{\mathbf{k}_i=\delta_{1,j}}$ and we get:

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \epsilon^{S_{\{l_i\}}} g_{t_{l_1}(\xi_1^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)), \dots, t_{l_N}(\xi_N^{(\pi)}(\epsilon)), j}(\xi_{N+1}, \eta) = \prod_{a=1}^{N} \prod_{\substack{b=1 \\ b \neq a}}^{N+1} (\tilde{\xi}_a^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_b^{(\pi)}) \prod_{\substack{h=R_{\{l_j\}}+1}}^{N} t_h^{(\pi|\{l_i\})}(\xi_{N+1}, \eta)$$

$$\times \det_{R_{\{l_j\}}} \left[[\bar{c}_{t_{l_1}}^{(j)}(\xi_1^{(\pi)}), \dots, t_{l_N}(\xi_N^{(\pi)})}(\xi_{N+1})]_{\pi(a), \pi(b)} \right] \neq 0, \quad (B.79)$$

indeed:

$$\begin{split} \det_{R_{\{l_j\}}} \left[\left[\bar{c}_{t_{l_1}(\tilde{\xi}_{1}^{(\pi)}), \dots, t_{l_N}(\tilde{\xi}_{N}^{(\pi)})}^{(j)}(\xi_{N+1}) \right]_{\pi(a), \pi(b)} \right] \\ &= \prod_{a=1}^{R_{\{l_j\}}} \frac{\prod_{b=1}^{N+1} (\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{b}^{(\pi)} - \eta)}{\prod_{b=1}^{N+1} (\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{b}^{(\pi)})} \det_{R_{\{l_j\}}} \left[\frac{1}{\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)} - \eta} \right] \\ &= \frac{\prod_{b=1}^{R_{\{l_j\}}-1} (\xi_j - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)})}{\prod_{b=1}^{N} (\xi_{N+1} - \tilde{\xi}_{b}^{(\pi)})} \prod_{a=1}^{R_{\{l_j\}}-1} \prod_{b=R_{\{l_j\}}+1}^{N+1} \frac{\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)} - \eta}{\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a)}^{(\pi)} - \tilde{\xi}_{\pi(b)}^{(\pi)}} \neq 0, \end{split} \tag{B.81}$$

which completes the proof of our proposition.



It is interesting to remark that the rational functions $f_{t_l}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}^{(\pi)}\}, \{k_i = \delta_{1,i}\}, \eta)$ and $g_{t_l,j}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\xi_{j\leq N}^{(\pi)}\}, \{k_i = \delta_{1,i}\}, \eta)$ admits some simple explicit expression as a consequence of the calculations developed in the previous proposition.

Corollary B.2. There exist a $R_l \leq N$ and a $\pi_l \in S_N$ such that:

$$\lim_{\mathsf{k}_{i} \to \delta_{1,i}} t_{l}(\lambda | \{\mathsf{k}_{i}\}) = \prod_{a=1}^{R_{l}} (\lambda - \xi_{\pi_{l}(a)}) \prod_{a=1+R_{l}}^{N} (\lambda - \xi_{\pi_{l}(a)} + \eta), \tag{B.82}$$

where $t_{l < n^N}(\lambda | \{k_i\})$ is a generic eigenvalue of the transfer matrix. Then, it holds:

$$\begin{split} f_{t_{l}}(\xi_{N+1}, \{\tilde{\xi}_{j \leq N}^{(\pi_{l})}\}, \{\mathsf{k}_{i} = \delta_{1,i}\}, \eta) &= \prod_{a=1}^{N} \prod_{\substack{b=1 \\ b \neq a}}^{N} \left(\tilde{\xi}_{a}^{(\pi_{l})} - \tilde{\xi}_{b}^{(\pi_{l})}\right) \prod_{a=R_{l}+1}^{N} \left(\tilde{\xi}_{\pi_{l}(a)}^{(\pi_{l})} - \tilde{\xi}_{N+1}^{(\pi_{l})}\right) \\ &\times \prod_{a=1}^{R_{l}} \left(\tilde{\xi}_{\pi_{l}(a)}^{(\pi_{l})} - \tilde{\xi}_{N+1}^{(\pi_{l})} - \eta\right), \end{split} \tag{B.83}$$

for any $j \in \{1, ..., N\}$, where we have defined

$$\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(a+1)}^{(\pi)} = \xi_{N+1} - (N-a)\eta, \quad \forall a \in \{R_l, \dots, N-1\},$$
(B.84)

while the $\tilde{\xi}_{\pi(i)}^{(\pi)}$ for $i \in \{1, \dots, R_l\}$ are kept free.

References

- [1] J. M. Maillet and G. Niccoli, *On quantum separation of variables*, J. Math. Phys. **59**, 091417 (2018), doi:10.1063/1.5050989.
- [2] L. D. Faddeev and E. K. Sklyanin, *Quantum-mechanical approach to completely integrable field theory models*, Sov. Phys. Dokl. **23** (1978) 902, inspirehep:138384.
- [3] E. K. Sklyanin, L. A. Takhtadzhyan and L. D. Faddeev, *Quantum inverse problem method. I*, Theor. Math. Phys. **40**, 688 (1979), doi:10.1007/BF01018718.
- [4] L. A. Takhtadzhan and L. D. Faddeev, *The quantum method of the inverse problem and the Heisenberg XYZ model*, Russ. Math. Surv. **34**, 11 (1979), doi:10.1070/RM1979v034n05ABEH003909.
- [5] E. K. Sklyanin, Method of the inverse scattering problem and the non-linear quantum Schrödinger equation, Sov. Phys. Dokl. 23 (1979) 107.
- [6] E. K. Sklyanin, On complete integrability of the Landau-Lifshitz equation, Preprint LOMI E-3-79, (1979).
- [7] L. D. Faddeev and L. A. Takhtajan, *Quantum inverse scattering method*, Sov. Sci. Rev. Math. C 1 (1981).
- [8] E. K. Sklyanin, Quantum version of the method of inverse scattering problem, J. Math. Sci. 19, 1546 (1982), doi:10.1007/BF01091462.
- [9] L. D. Faddeev, *Integrable models in* (1+1)-*dimensional quantum field theory. in J.-B. Zuber and R. Stora, editors*, in Recent Advances in Field Theory and Statistical Mechanics, Les Houches, Session XXXIX, 561 (1984) ISBN:0444866752.



- [10] L. D. Faddeev, *How algebraic Bethe Ansatz works for integrable model* (1996), arXiv:hep-th/9605187.
- [11] P. P. Kulish, N. Yu. Reshetikhin, *Generalized Heisenberg ferromagnet and the Gross–Neveu model*, Sov. Phys. J. Exp. Theor.Phys. **53**, 108 (1981), http://www.jetp.ac.ru/cgi-bin/dn/e 053 01 0108.pdf.
- [12] P. P. Kulish, N. Yu. Reshetikhin and E. K. Sklyanin, *Yang-Baxter equation and representation theory: I*, Lett. Math. Phys. **5**, 393 (1981), doi:10.1007/BF02285311.
- [13] P. P. Kulish and N. Yu. Reshetikhin, GL_3 -invariant solutions of the Yang-Baxter equation and associated quantum systems, J. Math. Sci. **34**, 1948 (1986), doi:10.1007/BF01095104.
- [14] P. P. Kulish and N. Yu Reshetikhin, Diagonalisation of GL(N) invariant transfer matrices and quantum N-wave system (Lee model), J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. 16, L591 (1983), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/16/16/001.
- [15] N. Yu. Reshetikhin, *A method of functional equations in the theory of exactly solvable quantum systems*, Lett. Math. Phys. **7**, 205 (1983), doi:10.1007/BF00400435.
- [16] N. Yu. Reshetikhin, *The functional equation method in the theory of exactly soluble quantum systems*, Sov. Phys. J. Exp. Theor. Phys. **57**, 691 (1983).
- [17] A. N. Kirillov and N. Yu. Reshetikhin, *The Yangians, Bethe Ansatz and combinatorics*, Lett. Math. Phys. **12**, 199 (1986), doi:10.1007/BF00416510.
- [18] N. Yu. Reshetikhin, *The spectrum of the transfer matrices connected with Kac-Moody algebras*, Lett. Math. Phys. **14**, 235 (1987), doi:10.1007/BF00416853.
- [19] S. Belliard, S. Pakuliak, E. Ragoucy and N. A. Slavnov, *Highest coefficient of scalar products in SU(3)-invariant integrable models*, J. Stat. Mech. 9003 (2012), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2012/09/P09003.
- [20] S. Belliard, S. Pakuliak, E. Ragoucy and N. A. Slavnov, *The algebraic Bethe ansatz for scalar products in SU(3)-invariant integrable models*, J. Stat. Mech. 10017 (2012), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2012/10/P10017.
- [21] S. Belliard, S. Pakuliak, E. Ragoucy and N. A. Slavnov, *Bethe vectors of GL(3)-invariant integrable models*, J. Stat. Mech. 2020 (2013), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2013/02/P02020.
- [22] S. Belliard, S. Pakuliak, E. Ragoucy and N. A. Slavnov, Form factors in SU(3)-invariant integrable models, J. Stat. Mech. 4033 (2013), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2013/04/P04033.
- [23] S. Pakuliak, E. Ragoucy and N. A. Slavnov, *Form factors in quantum inte-grable models with GL(3)-invariant R-matrix*, Nucl. Phys. B **881**, 343 (2014), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2014.02.014.
- [24] S. Z. Pakuliak, E. Ragoucy and N. A. Slavnov, *Determinant representations for form factors in quantum integrable models with the GL(3)-invariant R-matrix*, Theor. Math. Phys. **181**, 1566 (2014), doi:10.1007/s11232-014-0236-0.
- [25] S. Pakuliak, E. Ragoucy and N. A. Slavnov, *GL*(3)-based quantum integrable composite models. I. Bethe vectors, Symmetry Integrability Geom.: Methods Appl. 11, 63 (2015), doi:10.3842/SIGMA.2015.063.



- [26] S. Pakuliak, E. Ragoucy and N. A. Slavnov, *GL*(3) -Based quantum integrable composite models. II. Form factors of local operators, Symmetry Integrability Geom.: Methods Appl. **11** (2015) 064, doi:10.3842/SIGMA.2015.064.
- [27] S. Pakuliak, E. Ragoucy and N. A. Slavnov, Form factors of local operators in a one-dimensional two-component Bose gas, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 48, 435001 (2015), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/48/43/435001.
- [28] A. Liashyk and N. A. Slavnov, *On Bethe vectors in* \mathfrak{gl}_3 -invariant integrable models, J. High Energ. Phys. **06**, 018 (2018), doi:10.1007/JHEP06(2018)018.
- [29] E. K. Sklyanin, *The quantum Toda chain*, in Non-Linear Equations in Classical and Quantum Field Theory 196, Springer Berlin Heidelberg (2005), doi:10.1007/3-540-15213-X 80.
- [30] E. K. Sklyanin, *Functional Bethe Ansatz*, in Integrable and Superintegrable Systems, World Scientific 8 (1990), doi:10.1142/9789812797179_0002
- [31] E. K. Sklyanin, Quantum inverse scattering method. selected topics (1992), arXiv:hep-th/9211111.
- [32] E. K. Sklyanin, Separation of variables in the classical integrable SL(3) magnetic chain, Commun. Math. Phys. **150**, 181 (1992), doi:10.1007/BF02096572.
- [33] E. K. Sklyanin, *Separation of variables: New trends*, Prog. Theor. Phys. Suppl. **118**, 35 (1995), doi:10.1143/PTPS.118.35.
- [34] E. K. Sklyanin, Separation of variables in the quantum integrable models related to the Yangiany [sl(3)], J. Math. Sci. 80, 1861 (1996), doi:10.1007/BF02362784.
- [35] O. Babelon, D. Bernard and F. A. Smirnov, *Quantization of solitons and the restricted sine-Gordon model*, Commun. Math. Phys. **182**, 319 (1996), doi:10.1007/BF02517893.
- [36] F. A. Smirnov, *Structure of matrix elements in the quantum Toda chain*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. **31**, 8953 (1998), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/31/44/019.
- [37] F. A. Smirnov, Separation of variables for quantum integrable models related to $U_q(\hat{sl}_N)$ (2001), arXiv:math-ph/0109013.
- [38] S. E. Derkachov, G. P. Korchemsky and A. N. Manashov, *Noncompact Heisenberg spin magnets from high-energy QCD: 1. Baxter Q operator and separation of variables*, Nucl. Phys. B **617**, 375 (2001), doi:10.1016/S0550-3213(01)00457-6
- [39] S. É. Derkachov, G. P. Korchemsky and A. N. Manashov, *Separation of variables for the quantum* SL(2, ℝ) *spin chain*, J. High Energ. Phys. **07**, 047 (2003), doi:10.1088/1126-6708/2003/07/047.
- [40] S. É. Derkachov, G. P. Korchemsky and A. N. Manashov, *Baxter* ℚ-operator and separation of variables for the open SL(2, ℝ) spin chain, J. High Energ. Phys. **10**, 053 (2003), doi:10.1088/1126-6708/2003/10/053.
- [41] A. G. Bytsko and J. Teschner, *Quantization of models with non-compact quantum group symmetry: modular XXZ magnet and lattice sinh-Gordon model*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. **39**, 12927 (2006), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/39/41/S11.



- [42] G. von Gehlen, N. Iorgov, S. Pakuliak and V. Shadura, *The Baxter–Bazhanov–Stroganov model: separation of variables and the Baxter equation*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. **39**, 7257 (2006), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/39/23/006.
- [43] H. Frahm, A. Seel and T. Wirth, *Separation of variables in the open XXX chain*, Nucl. Phys. B **802**, 351 (2008), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2008.04.008.
- [44] E. Mukhin, V. Tarasov and A. Varchenko, On separation of variables and completeness of the Bethe ansatz for quantum \mathfrak{gl}_N Gaudin model, Glasgow Math. J. **51**, 137 (2009), doi:10.1017/S0017089508004850.
- [45] E. Mukhin, V. Tarasov, and A. Varchenko, Schubert calculus and the representations of the general linear group, J. Am. Math. Soc., 22 909 (2009) doi:10.1090/S0894-0347-09-00640-7
- [46] E. Mukhin, V. Tarasov and A. Varchenko, *The B. and M. Shapiro conjecture in real algebraic geometry and the Bethe ansatz*, Ann. Math. **170**, 863 (2009), doi:10.4007/annals.2009.170.863.
- [47] L. Amico, H. Frahm, A. Osterloh and T. Wirth, *Separation of variables for integrable spin–boson models*, Nucl. Phys. B **839**, 604 (2010), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2010.07.005.
- [48] G. Niccoli and J. Teschner, *The sine–Gordon model revisited: I*, J. Stat. Mech. P09014 (2010), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2010/09/P09014.
- [49] G. Niccoli, Reconstruction of Baxter Q-operator from Sklyanin SOV for cyclic representations of integrable quantum models, Nucl. Phys. B **835**, 263 (2010), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2010.03.009.
- [50] G. Niccoli, Completeness of Bethe ansatz by Sklyanin SOV for cyclic representations of integrable quantum models, J. High Energ. Phys. **03**, 123 (2011), doi:10.1007/JHEP03(2011)123.
- [51] H. Frahm, J. H. Grelik, A. Seel and T. Wirth, Functional Bethe ansatz methods for the open XXX chain, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 44, 15001 (2010), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/44/1/015001.
- [52] N. Grosjean, J. M. Maillet and G. Niccoli, On the form factors of local operators in the lattice sine–Gordon model, J. Stat. Mech. 10006 (2012), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2012/10/P10006.
- [53] N. Grosjean and G. Niccoli, The τ_2 -model and the chiral Potts model revisited: completeness of Bethe equations from Sklyanin's SOV method, J. Stat. Mech. 11005 (2012), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2012/11/P11005.
- [54] G. Niccoli, Non-diagonal open spin-1/2 XXZ quantum chains by separation of variables: complete spectrum and matrix elements of some quasi-local operators, J. Stat. Mech. 10025 (2012), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2012/10/P10025.
- [55] G. Niccoli, Antiperiodic spin-1/2 XXZ quantum chains by separation of variables: Complete spectrum and form factors, Nucl. Phys. B **870**, 397 (2013), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2013.01.017.



- [56] G. Niccoli, An antiperiodic dynamical six-vertex model: I. Complete spectrum by SOV, matrix elements of the identity on separate states and connections to the periodic eight-vertex model, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **46**, 75003 (2013), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/46/7/075003.
- [57] G. Niccoli, Form factors and complete spectrum of XXX antiperiodic higher spin chains by quantum separation of variables, J. Math. Phys. **54**, 53516 (2013), doi:10.1063/1.4807078.
- [58] N. Grosjean, J.-M. Maillet and G. Niccoli, On the form factors of local operators in the Bazhanov–Stroganov and chiral Potts models, Ann. Henri Poincaré 16, 1103 (2015), doi:10.1007/s00023-014-0358-9.
- [59] S. Faldella and G. Niccoli, *SOV approach for integrable quantum models associated with general representations on spin-1/2 chains of the 8-vertex reflection algebra*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **47**, 115202 (2014), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/47/11/115202.
- [60] S. Faldella, N. Kitanine and G. Niccoli, *The complete spectrum and scalar products for the open spin-1/2 XXZ quantum chains with non-diagonal boundary terms*, J. Stat. Mech. 1011 (2014), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2014/01/P01011.
- [61] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet and G. Niccoli, *Open spin chains with generic integrable boundaries: Baxter equation and Bethe ansatz completeness from separation of variables*, J. Stat. Mech. 5015 (2014), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2014/05/P05015.
- [62] G. Niccoli and V. Terras, *Antiperiodic XXZ chains with arbitrary spins: complete eigenstate construction by functional equations in separation of variables*, Lett. Math. Phys. **105**, 989 (2015), doi:10.1007/s11005-015-0759-9.
- [63] D. Levy-Bencheton, G. Niccoli and V. Terras, *Antiperiodic dynamical 6-vertex model by separation of variables II: functional equations and form factors*, J. Stat. Mech. 033110 (2016), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2016/03/033110.
- [64] G. Niccoli and V. Terras, *The eight-vertex model with quasi-periodic boundary conditions*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **49**, 044001 (2015), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/49/4/044001.
- [65] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli and V. Terras, On determinant representations of scalar products and form factors in the SoV approach: the XXX case, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. 49, 104002 (2016), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/49/10/104002.
- [66] D. Martin and F. Smirnov, *Problems with using separated variables for computing expectation values for higher ranks*, Lett. Math. Phys. **106**, 469 (2016), doi:10.1007/s11005-016-0823-0.
- [67] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli and V. Terras, *The open XXX spin chain in the SoV framework: scalar product of separate states*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **50**, 224001 (2017), doi:10.1088/1751-8121/aa6cc9.
- [68] J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli and B. Pezelier, *Transfer matrix spectrum for cyclic representations of the 6-vertex reflection algebra I*, SciPost Phys. **2**, 009 (2017), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.2.1.009.
- [69] J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli and B. Pezelier, *Transfer matrix spectrum for cyclic representations of the 6-vertex reflection algebra II*, SciPost Phys. **5**, 026 (2018), doi:10.21468/SciPostPhys.5.3.026.



- [70] O. Babelon, K. K. Kozlowski and V. Pasquier, *Baxter operator and Baxter equation for q-Toda and Toda2 chains*, Rev. Math. Phys. **30**, 1840003 (2018), doi:10.1142/S0129055X18400032.
- [71] N. Kitanine, J. M. Maillet, G. Niccoli and V. Terras, *The open XXZ spin chain in the SoV framework: scalar product of separate states*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **51**, 485201 (2018), doi:10.1088/1751-8121/aae76f.
- [72] S. Belliard, Modified algebraic Bethe ansatz for XXZ chain on the segment I: Triangular cases, Nucl. Phys. B **892**, 1 (2015), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2015.01.003.
- [73] S. Belliard and R. A. Pimenta, *Modified algebraic Bethe ansatz for XXZ chain on the segment II: general cases*, Nucl. Phys. B **894**, 527 (2015), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2015.03.016.
- [74] J. Avan, S. Belliard, N. Grosjean and R. A. Pimenta, *Modified algebraic Bethe ansatz for XXZ chain on the segment III: Proof*, Nucl. Phys. B **899**, 229 (2015), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2015.08.006.
- [75] S. Belliard, N. A. Slavnov and B. Vallet, *Modified algebraic Bethe Ansatz: Twisted XXX case*, Symmetry Integrability Geom.: Methods Appl. **14**, 054 (2018), doi:10.3842/SIGMA.2018.054.
- [76] S. Belliard, N. A. Slavnov and B. Vallet, *Scalar product of twisted XXX modified Bethe vectors*, J. Stat. Mech. 093103 (2018), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/aaddac.
- [77] N. Gromov, F. Levkovich-Maslyuk and G. Sizov, *New construction of eigenstates and sepa-* ration of variables for *SU(N)* quantum spin chains, J. High Energ. Phys. **09**, 111 (2017), doi:10.1007/JHEP09(2017)111.
- [78] S. E. Derkachov and P. A. Valinevich, Separation of variables for the quantum SL(3,C) spin magnet: eigenfunctions of Sklyanin B-operator (2018), arXiv:1807.00302.
- [79] R. Baxter, Eight-vertex model in lattice statistics and one-dimensional anisotropic heisenberg chain. I. Some fundamental eigenvectors, Ann. Phys. **76**, 1 (1973), doi:10.1016/0003-4916(73)90439-9.
- [80] R. Baxter, Eight-vertex model in lattice statistics and one-dimensional anisotropic heisenberg chain. II. Equivalence to a generalized ice-type lattice model, Ann. Phys. **76**, 25 (1973), doi:10.1016/0003-4916(73)90440-5.
- [81] R. Baxter, Eight-vertex model in lattice statistics and one-dimensional anisotropic heisenberg chain. III. Eigenvectors of the transfer matrix and hamiltonian, Ann. Phys. **76**, 48 (1973), doi:10.1016/0003-4916(73)90441-7.
- [82] R. J. Baxter, *Spontaneous staggered polarization of the F model*, J. Phys. C: Solid State Phys. **6**, L94 (1973), doi:10.1088/0022-3719/6/5/004.
- [83] R. J. Baxter, Corner transfer matrices of the eight-vertex model. I. Low-temperature expansions and conjectured properties, J. Stat. Phys. 15, 485 (1976), doi:10.1007/BF01020802.
- [84] R. J. Baxter, Corner transfer matrices of the eight-vertex model. II. The Ising model case, J. Stat. Phys. 17, 1 (1977), doi:10.1007/BF01089373.



- [85] R. J. Baxter, *Solvable eight-vertex model on an arbitrary planar lattice*, Phil. Trans. Roy. Soc. London **289**, 315 (1978), doi:10.1098/rsta.1978.0062
- [86] V. Pasquier and H. Saleur, Common structures between finite systems and conformal field theories through quantum groups, Nucl. Phys. B **330**, 523 (1990), doi:10.1016/0550-3213(90)90122-T.
- [87] M. T. Batchelor, R. J. Baxter, M. J. O'Rourke and C. M. Yung, *Exact solution and interfacial tension of the six-vertex model with anti-periodic boundary conditions*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. **28**, 2759 (1995), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/28/10/009.
- [88] C. M. Yung and M. T. Batchelor, *Exact solution for the spin-s XXZ quantum chain with non-diagonal twists*, Nucl. Phys. B **446**, 461 (1995), doi:10.1016/0550-3213(95)00168-R.
- [89] V. V. Bazhanov, S. L. Lukyanov and A. B. Zamolodchikov, *Integrable structure of conformal field theory II. Q-operator and DDV equation*, Commun. Math. Phys. **190**, 247 (1997), doi:10.1007/s002200050240.
- [90] A. Antonov and B. Feigin, *Quantum group representations and the Baxter equation*, Phys. Lett. B **392**, 115 (1997), doi:10.1016/S0370-2693(96)01526-2.
- [91] V. V. Bazhanov, S. L. Lukyanov and A. B. Zamolodchikov, *Integrable structure of conformal field theory III. The Yang-Baxter relation*, Commun. Math. Phys. **200**, 297 (1999), doi:10.1007/s002200050531.
- [92] S. É. Derkachov, *Baxter's Q-operator for the homogeneous XXX spin chain*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. **32**, 5299 (1999), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/32/28/309.
- [93] G. P. Pronko, *On Baxter's Q-operator for the XXX spin chain*, Commun. Math. Phys. **212**, 687 (2000), doi:10.1007/s002200000235.
- [94] C. Korff, *A Q-operator for the twisted XXX model*, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen. **39**, 3203 (2006), doi:10.1088/0305-4470/39/13/002.
- [95] S. E. Derkachov, Factorization of the \mathcal{R} -matrix and Baxter's Q-operator, J. Math. Sci. **151**, 2880 (2008), doi:10.1007/s10958-008-9010-x.
- [96] V. V. Bazhanov, T. Łukowski, C. Meneghelli and M. Staudacher, *A shortcut to the Qoperator*, J. Stat. Mech. P11002 (2010), doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2010/11/P11002.
- [97] V. V. Mangazeev, *Q-operators in the six-vertex model*, Nucl. Phys. B **886**, 166 (2014), doi:10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2014.06.024.
- [98] H. Boos, F. Göhmann, A. Klümper, K. S. Nirov and A. V. Razumov, *Exercises with the universal R-matrix*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **43**, 415208 (2010), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/43/41/415208.
- [99] H. Boos, F. Göhmann, A. Klümper, K. S. Nirov and A. V. Razumov, *Quantum groups and functional relations for higher rank*, J. Phys. A: Math. Theor. **47**, 275201 (2014), doi:10.1088/1751-8113/47/27/275201.
- [100] H. Boos, F. Göhmann, A. Klümper, K. S. Nirov and A. V. Razumov, *Oscillator versus prefundamental representations*, J. Math. Phys. **57**, 111702 (2016), doi:10.1063/1.4966925.
- [101] H. Boos, F. Göhmann, A. Klümper, K. S. Nirov and A. V. Razumov, Oscillator versus prefundamental representations. II. Arbitrary higher ranks, J. Math. Phys. **58**, 093504 (2017), doi:10.1063/1.5001336.



- [102] C. Meneghelli and J. Teschner, *Integrable light-cone lattice discretizations* from the universal R-matrix, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. **21**, 1189 (2017), doi:10.4310/ATMP.2017.v21.n5.a3.
- [103] R. A. Horn and C. R. Johnson, Matrix analysis, Cambridge University Press, 1985.
- [104] D. S. Dummit and R. M. Foote, Abstract algebra, John Wiley and Sons, Inc., 2004.
- [105] A. Kuniba, T. Nakanishi and J. Suzuki, Functional relations in solvable lattice models I: Functional relations and representation theory, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A **09**, 5215 (1994), doi:10.1142/S0217751X94002119.
- [106] D. Arnaudon, N. Crampé, A. Doikou, L. Frappat and E. Ragoucy, Spectrum and Bethe Ansatz equations for the $U_q(gl(\mathcal{N}))$ closed and open spin chains in any representation, Ann. Henri Poincaré 7, 1217 (2006), doi:10.1007/s00023-006-0280-x.
- [107] P. Ryan and D. Volin, Separated variables and wave functions for rational gl(N) spin chains in the companion twist frame, J. Math. Phys. **60**, 032701 (2019), doi:10.1063/1.5085387.
- [108] E. Mukhin, V. Tarasov and A. Varchenko, Gaudin Hamiltonians generate the Bethe algebra of a tensor power of the vector representation of \mathfrak{gl}_N , St. Petersburg Math. J. **22**, 463 (2011), doi:10.1090/S1061-0022-2011-01152-5.
- [109] D. Maulik and A. Okounkov, *Quantum groups and quantum cohomology* (2012), arXiv:1211.1287.